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SENATE 

Wednesday, April 7, 1943 
The Senate was called to order 

by the President. 
Prayer by the Reverend Mr. Gal

arneau of Lewiston. 
Journal of yesterday read and ap

proved. 

From the House 
From the House: Bill" An Act 

Providing for the Licensing and 
Regulation of the Amusement 
Known as Five-in-a-Row." (H. P. 
1303) (L. D. 834) 

(In 1;he Senate, on April 1, the 
Majority RepDrt was read and ac
cepted and the bill was passed tD 
be engrDssed in concurrence.) 

Comes frDm the HDuse, passed tD 
be engPDssed 'as amended by HDuse 
Amendment A in nDn-CDncurrence. 

In the Senate, that Body voted to 
recede from its former action 
whereby the bill was passed to be 
engrossed in concurrence. House 
Amendment A was read. 

Mr. FRIEND of Somerset: Mr. 
President, I wish tD move the in
definite postpDnement of this amuse
ment, which is House Amendment 
to the "Five-in-a-Row" Beano bill. 
The reas'On for the Five-in-a-Row 
bill was in the first place, to legalize 
it and, in the second pla'ce to clean 
up the game and make it a proper 
game for everybody to play. Als'O 
the intent 'Of it was to eliminate 
from it as far as possible, to elimin
ate gambling, t'O eliminate the rack
eteer and the crook who comes in 
from outside and wants to run a 
big game in some hall of SDme city 
and have a d'ODr charge and play 
for money and large stakes. We 
believe that the Beano bill that has 
been passed to be engrossed in both 
the HDuse and the Senate does 
this. 

Now, this amendment does just 
the opposite from this. This amend
ment opens up the game to crooks 
and racketeers, and I will show you 
why. Section 3 says, "the Chief of 
the State Police may issue licenses 
tD 'Operate such amusement, pro
vided, however, that no such license 
shall be issued for more than six 
days to any fair association, or bona 
fide charitable, educatiDnal, frater
nal, patriotic, religious, or veterans' 
organization." Now, it limits the or
ganizations which should be allowed 
to run Beano. 

It also says that, "Such organiz
ations must be in existence at least 
two years prior to the passage of 
this act," but it doesn't say any
thing about anybody else. That 
makes it so that it is possible for 
'Outsiders and racketeers and crooks, 
whom we want to eliminate, to come 
into the state and run these Five
in-a Row games so it does just the 
oppDsite frDm what the intent 6f 
the present Beane bill is, which is 
sUPPDsed tD eliminate racketeering 
and crDDks. 

It alse makes it pDssible fDr li
censes te be issued fer only six days 
but it limits the license fee to $2.00. 
This $2.00 fee wDuld nDt be any
where near sufficient for the chief 
'Of the highway pDlice to pay the ex
penses of the supervisiDn. It weuld 
cDSt the state a IDt of mDney and 
it wDuld be a real bother to the 
American Legion and ether ergan
izatiDns tD 'Obtain a license every 
week for only six days at a time. 
They might run several times a year 
and' they wDuld have te 'Obtain li
censes fDr every time. 

The bill alSD says that "there shall 
be no charge for admissiDn tD such 
amusement". This wDuld mean that 
DrgJaniz:ations like fairs cDuldn't 
charge admission tD the gate if they 
had Five-in-a-Row Dr a BeanD game 
in the fair grDunds. 

I believe that the amendment is 
all wrDng and I hepe that the me
tiDn tD indefinitely pDstpDne it will 
prevail. 

Mr. BROWN 'Of ArDostDDk: Mr. 
President, I differ entirely with the 
Senator frDm Somerset, Senator 
Friend, that this is gDing to 'Open 
up the dDDr to racketeering. I think 
it is a very effectual methDd of pre
venting racketeering because no one 
but the bona fide 'Organizations 
mentioned here can run a game of 
Beano in the state of Maine. 

Under this amendment, the rack
eteers and the people who are plan
ning to come in here from Massa
chusetts, and we know they are 
planning t'O come, couldn't obtain a 
license. Therefore they would be 
under the present law and would 
be subject to fine and punishment 
if they ran it. If this is, as thDse 
who originated the bill say, just a 
bill for a harmless amusement, this 
amendment provides a method by 
which it can be carried on in the 
state 'Of Maine without the rack
eteering which went on in Massa
chusetts. As YDU know, Massachu-
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setts which had this game for sev
eral years has very recently barred 
it on account of the racketeering 
which was going on and now the 
Massachusetts racketeers are ready 
to move into the state of Maine, 
but under this amendment they 
would be shut out, and I am heart
ily in favor of the amendment. 

Mr. McGLAUFLIN of Cumber
land: Mr. President, I have not a 
copy of the amendment, but I read 
in the newspapers what the amend
ment proposed to do. I am definite
ly opposed to the Beano game, but 
this amendment, in my opinion, is 
a thousand percent Improvement 
over the original bill. I hope that 
the motion of the Senator from 
Somerset, Senator Friend, does not 
prevail. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
before the Senate is on the motion 
of the Senator from Somerset, Sen
ator Friend, that House Amendment 
A be indefinitely postponed. Is the 
Senate ready for the question? 

Mr. DUNBAR: Mr. President, 
when the vote is taken, I ask that it 
be taken by a division. 

A division of the Senate was had. 
Twenty-four having voted in the 

afirmative and seven opposed, the 
motion prevailed and House Amend
ment A was indefinitely postponed 
in non-concurrence. 

Mr. FRIEND of Somerset: Mr. 
President, I now offer Senate 
Amendment A, and before it is read, 
I will say that this satisfies the ob
jections of some, at least, of those 
who have been opposing the bill. 

The Secretary read Senate Amend
ment A: 

"Senate Amendment A to H. P. 
1303, L. D. 634, Bill 'An Act Pro
viding for the Licensing and Regu
lation of the Amusement Known 
as Five-in-a-Row.' 

Amend said bill by striking out 
all of section 3 thereof and insert
ing in place thereof the following: 

'Sec. 3. Issuance of licenses; fees. 
The chief of the state police may, 
a t his discretion, issue licenses to 
operate the amusement known as 
"Five-in-a-Row," provided how
ever, that no such licenses shall be 
issued unless the consent of the 
municipal officers of the city or 
town in which such amusement is 
to be conducted has been obtained. 
No licenses issued hereunder shall 
be valid fO! a period exceeding 16 

weeks. The fees for such a license, 
which shall be paid to the chief of 
the state police, and paid over by 
him to the treasurer of state to be 
credited to the general funds, shall 
be as fo llows: A minimum fee of 
$500 for any person, firm, associa
tion or corporation to operate such 
amusement in anyone town, and 
$10 for each seat used in excess of 
100; a m'nimum fee of $500 for any 
person, firm. association or corpora
tion to operate such amusement at 
established agricultural fairs, and 
$10 for each seat used in excess of 
100; a minimum fee of $10 for any 
bona fide charitable, educational, 
fraternal. patriotic, religious, or 
veter'ans' organization, When spon
sored, operated and oonducted for 
the exclusive benefit of such or
ganization by duly authorized mem
bers thereof only, to operate 1 day 
in each week during said 16-week 
period, and $1 for each seat in ex
cess of 100; exeept that a minimum 
fee of $:, may be eharged one of 
said organizations for a license to 
operate sueh amusement using not 
more than 100 seats for 1 day only. 

No person, firm, association or 
corporaHJn shall operate such 
amusement with more than 200 
players at anyone game. All per
sons playing the amusement known 
as "Five--in-a-Row" shall be seated. 

No such licenses shall be assign
able or transferable. There shall 
be no charge for admission to such 
amusement, or to the hall where 
said amusement is held, and the 
maximum charge per game for each 
player shall not exceed 10c for the 
1st tally card and 5c for each addi
tional tally card." 

Mr. FIUEND of Somerset: Mr. 
President, the only way that this 
Senate .Amendment A changes the 
present bill is that it limits the 
number of players to a game to 200, 
not mOrE' than 200 can play at one 
time, and there is a clause in the 
bill limiting the price they can 
charge for their cards at 10c, and 5e 
for each additional card, and it 
does not permit the charging of ad
mission to the hall. Now, these 
limitations, the 10e limit on oards 
and the 200 limit on players, it 
would seem would absolutely pre
vent the racketeer from coming in 
from outside and being able to run 
a large game with a large prize. 
And tha t is the reason for the 
amendment, to eliminate the racke
teer. 
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Mr. OWEN of Kennebec: Mr. 
President, there are one or two 
words in that amendment that I 
can't remember and therefore I 
move that it be retabled until later 
in the day. 

The motion prevailed and the bill 
was laid upon tthe table pending 
adoption of Senate Amendment A. 

Bill "An Act Authorizing the De
partment of Health and Welfare to 
Regulate Public and Private Insti
tutions." (E. P. 823) (L. D. 377) 

(In the Senate, on March 19, the 
bill was substituted for the report 
and passed to be engrossed in non
concurrence.) 

Comes from the House, the bill in
definitely postponed in non-concur
rence. 

In the Senate, that Body voted 
to recede and concur with the 
House in the indefinite postpone
ment of the bill. 

Bill "An Act Relative to Enforc
jng the Collection of Real Estate 
Taxes by the Alternative Method." 
(H. P. 1291) (L. D. 814) 

(In the Senate, on March 24th, 
passed to be engrossed in concur
rence,) 

Comes from the House, passed to 
be engrossed as amended by House 
Amendment "A" in non-concur
rence. 

In the Senate, that Body voted 
to recede from its former action 
whereby the bill was passed to be 
engrossed, House Amendment A w~s 
adopted in concurrence, and the bIll 
as so amended was passed to be en
grossed in concurrence. 

Bill "An Act Relating to Con
scious Suffering Preceding Death." 
(S. P. 473) (L. D. 854) 

(In the Senate, on March 29'th, 
passed to be engrossed.) 

Comes from the House, passed to 
be englOssed as amended by House 
Amendment "A" in non-concurrence. 

In the Senate, on motion by Mr. 
Harvey of York, under suspension 
of the rules the Senate voted to re
consider its I~ormer action whereby 
the bill was passed to be engrossed 
and on further motion by the same 
Senator House Amendment A was 
read and adopted in concurrence, 

and the bill as so amended was 
passed to be engrossed in concur
rence. 

Bill "An Act Relating to Institu
tional F'arms." (H. P. 1348) (L. D. 
886) 

(In thE Senate, on April 5th, in
definitely postponed in non-concur
rence.) 

Comes from the House, that body 
having insisted on its former ac
tion wi~ereby the bill was passed to 
be engrossed, and now asks for a 
Committee of Conference, the 
Speaker having 'appointed as mem
bers of such a Committee on the 
part of the House: 

Representatives: 
LEAVITT of Portland 
DENNY of Damariscotta 
BFZZELL of Fryeburg 

In the Senate, that Body voted to 
insist and join with the House in a 
Committee of Conference. 

The PRESIDENT: The Senate 
conferees of such committee will be 
announced subsequently. 

The Committee on Conference on 
the disagreeing action of the two 
branches of the Legislature, on Bill 
"An Act Providing for Emblems 
Designuting the Members of the 
Legislature," (E. P. 1267) (L. D. 774) 
reported that they were unable to 
agree. 

The Committee on Conference on 
the disagreeing a,ction of the two 
branches of the Legislature, on Bill 
"An Act to Create a Board of Fire 
Commissioners for the Town of 
SanfoI'd," (E. P. 1302) (L. D. 831) 
reported 'that they acre unable to 
agree. 

Whicb reports were severally read 
and accepted in concurrence. 

The Committee on Appropriations 
and Financial Affairs on Bill "An 
Act Authorizing a R-e-issuance of 
Bonds for the Purpose of Refunding 
KennebeC' Bridge Bonds," (H. P. 
1072) (L. D. 561) creported that the 
same ought not to pass. 

Which report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence. 

The Committee on Claims on "Re
solve in Favor of the City of East
port," (H. P. 624) reported that 
leave be granted to with<waw the 
same, as it is taken care of other
wise. 
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The Committee on Education on 
Petitioll of Guy L. Thomas and 
others ill favor of (H. P. 589) re
ported that the same be placed on 
file. 

The Committee on Claims on "Re
solve to Reimburse the Town of 
Charleston for Expenses Incurred 
in Suppert of a State Pauper," (H. 
P. 1214) repa-rted 'that the same 
ought not to pass. 

The same Committee on "Resolve 
in Fa V'or of the Miles Memorial 
HOSIPital of Damariscotta," (H. P. 
1210) reported that the same ought 
not to pass. 

The &ame Committee on "Resolve 
in Fav0r of the Town of Etna to 
Cover Expenses of Relief of Arthur 
M. Cle"Jlley." (H. P. 277) reported 
that the same ought not to pass. 

Which repor'ts were severally read 
and accepted in concurrence. 

The Committee on Claims on "Re
solve Reimbursing the Town of Tres
cott for Bounty Paid to Vincent 
Foley." IH. P. 531) (L. D. 899) re
ported that the same ought to pass. 

The same Oommittee on "Resolve 
in Favor of the Town of Newry for 
Bounty Paid," (H. P. 1084) reported 
that the same ought to pass. 

The same Committee on "Resolve 
in Favor of Leland AndrewS', of 
Hartford," (H. P. 1087) reported tihe 
same in a new draft (H. P. 1359) 
(L. D. 901) under the same title, 
and that it ought to pass. 

The same Oommittee on "'Resolve 
in Favor of William F. Tracy, of 
Passadumkeag," (H. P. 442) reported 
the same in a new draft (H. P. 1362) 
(L. D. 905) under the same title, 
and that it ought to pass. 

Which reports were severally read 
and ac-cepted in concurrence, the 
resolve~ read once, and under sus
pension of the rules, read a second 
time and pasiSed to be engrossed in 
concurrence. 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair 
notes the presence in the Senate 
Chambel of the distinguished form
er Governor, Louis J. Brann and 
will request the Sergeant at Arms 
to escort ex-Governor Brann to the 
rostrum. 

Thereupon, the Han. Louis J. 
Brann was escorted to a seat at the 
right of the President, amidst the 
applause of the Senate. 

The Committee on Salaries and 
Fees on Bill "An Act Relating to 
the Salary of the Recorder of the 
Bath Municipal Court," (H. P. 342) 
(L. D. 202) reported that the same 
ought to pass. 

Comes from the House, report 
read and accepted, House Amend
ment "A' adopted, but subsequently 
indefinitely postponed, and the 
Bill passed to be engrossed. 

In the Senate, the report was read 
and accE'pted in concurrence and 
the bill was given its first reading; 
under sU3pension of the rules, the 
bill was given its second reading 
and passed to be engrossed in con
currence. 

The Committee on Olaims on the 
following Resolves: 

S. P. H. Resolve in Favor of 
Preston Chadbourne. 

S. P. 74. Resolve in Favor of Mrs. 
Henry B. Baker of Bar Harbor. 

S. P. !l4. Resolve in Favor of 
Alonzo Kinney of Morrill. 

S. P. 237. Resolve in Favor of C. 
W. Harnclen of Phillips. 

H. P. 6. Resolve in Favor of W. 
W. Hamlin of Otisfield. 

H. P. 7. Resolve in Favor of For
rest Edw;J,rds of Otisfield. 

H. P. 25. Resolve in Favor of 
Eugene Sherburne of Winthrop. 

H. P. 31.. Resolve in Favor of W. 
D. Archer of Amherst. 

H. P. 83. Resolve in Favor of 
Pearl Dickey of Morrill. 

H. P. 137. Resolve in Favor of 
John L. Taylor of Bingham. 

H. P. '15. Resolve in Favor of 
Arthur J. Barnes of Topsham. 

H. P. 76. Resolve in Favor of Wil
liam T. Stevens of Topsham. 

H. P. 83. Resolve in Favor of 
James H. Bartlett of Greenville. 

H. P. 130. Resolve in Favor of 
Lewis White of Winterport. 

H. P. :.66. Resolve in Favor of 
Abner B. Kimball of Bethel. 

H. P. 214. Resolve in Favor of H. 
W. Prescott of Medford. 

H. P. 237. Resolve in Favor of W. 
A. Burgess of New Sharon. 

H. P. 466. Resolve in Favor of 
John H. McKeen of West Paris. 

H. P. 524. Resolve in Favor of 
Bion Rhoades of Topsfield. 
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H. P. 1076. Resolve in Favor of 
Harvey Granville of Kezar Falls. 

Reported the same in a Con
solidated Resolve (H. P. 1360) (L. D. 
902) under a new title, "Resolve 
Providing for the Payment of Crop 
Damages Caused by Protected Wild 
Animals," and that it ought t.o 
pass. 

Which report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence, the resolve 
read once, and under suspension of 
the rules read a second time and 
passed to be engrossed in concur
rence. 

The Committee on Claims on the 
following Resolves: 

S. P. 35. Resolve in Favor of 
Charles E. Bartlett of Lisbon Falls. 

S. P. 36. Resolve in Favor of Ar
lington W. Booker, of Bradford. 

S. P. 37. Resolve in Favor of Dr. 
Charles sumner, of Sullivan. 

S. P. 39. Resolve in Favor of Dr. 
A. W. Plummer of Lisbon Falls. 

S. p, 69. Resolve in Favor of 
Lloyd E. Tmsk. 

S. P. 75. Resolve in Favor of 
Herbert L. young, of Lamoine. 

S. P. 79. Resolve in Favor of Les
lie B.Johnson of North Orland. 

S. P. 93. Resolve in Favor of 
Jacob Diamond of Mattapan, Mass. 

S. p" 112. Resolve in Favor of 
George A. Cline, of Lubec. 

S. p, 113. Resolve in Favor uf 
Thomas Robinson of Norridgewock. 

S. p, 124. Resolve in Favor of 
Loucien C. Minor of Portland. 

S. p, 125. Resolve in Favor of 
Leonard Stevens of Standish. 

S. P. 126. Resolve in Favor of 
Jack T. Pledger of Portland. 

S. P. 127. Resolve in Favor of 
Louis C. Lesieur of Saco. 

S. P. 128. Resolve in Favor of 
John W. Spofford of Lewiston. 

S. P. 129. Resolve in Favor of 
Donald A. McLaughlin, of Houl
ton. 

Which report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence and under 
suspension of the rules, the Resolve 
was given its two several readings 
and passed to be engrossed in con
currenee. 

Senate Committee Reports 
Mr. Sanborn from the Committee 

on Legal Affairs submitted its 
Final Report. 

Which was read and accepted. 
Sent down for concurrence. 

Orders of the Day 
The President laid before the 

Senate, Senate Report from the 
Committee on Legal Affairs "Ought 
to Pass in Second New Draft" on 
bill "An Act Amending the Charter 
of the City of Lewiston" (S. P. 488) 
tabled by the Senator from Andros
coggin, Senator Boucher on April 6 
pending acceptance of the report 
and on motion by that Senator, 
the bill was re-tabled until later 
in today's session. 

The President laid before the 
Senate, Senate Report from the 
Committee on Legal Affairs, Ma
jority Report "OUght to Pass in 
Second New Draft A", Minority Re
port, "Ought to Pass in Original 
New Draft B" on bill, "An Act 
Amending the Charter of the City 
of Lewiston" (L. D. 837) tabled by 
the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Boucher on April 6 pending 
acceptance of either report; and on 
motion by that Senator the bill 
was re-tabled until later in today's 
session. 

The President laid before the 
Senate "Resolve Proposing an 
Amendment to the Constitution Re
lating to Adoption of Amendments 
to the Constitution" (S. P. 357) (L. 
D. 644) tabled by the Senator from 
Cumberland, Senator McGlauflin on 
April 6 pending final passage. 

Mr. SANBORN of Cumberland: 
Mr. President, for the purpose of 
paving the way for making an ex
planation to which I think the Sen
ate is entitled, I will move that the 
r'esolve be indefinitelypos'tponed. 
I have found in conversation with 
other senators in regard to resolves 
relating to amendments to the Con
stitution, that there is in the minds 
of some a bit of confusion. I hope 
that I may be able to clarify the 
situation although I have not un
limited confidence in my ability in 
that direction. 

Our Constitution now provides, in 
effect, that when 2/3 of both 
branches of the legislature find it 
necessary or believe it necessary 
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they may propose, by way of a re
solve, an amendment to the con
stitution. That action takes the 
form of a resolve. The resolve sub
mits to the people the proposed 
amendment and gives them the 
opportunity to vote upon it. 

Now, under the statute as it now 
stands, that vote must be taken at 
the next biennial election or gub
ernatorial election. In other words, 
if we submit to the people any re
solve at this session constituting an 
amendment to the constitution, 
that lies fallow until a year from 
next September. When that time 
comes there is a ballot prepared 
and the people are given an oppor
tunity to vote on the question 
whether they will adopt that par
ticular amendment. 

We have been going now for 120 
years under that system. Up to 1880, 
of course, we had annual elections 
and up to that time there could be 
no question whatever in the mind 
of anyone, I would suppose, as to 
the propriety and wisdom of the 
eXisting provision. In 1880 the con
stitution was amended as the re
sult of a rather unpleasant political 
episode of the year before, so that 
our election of the Governor and 
legislature occurred once in two 
years. So we have been going 60 
years and more under the present 
a.rrangement. 

Now, I would say, if you or I are 
to form a judgment as to whether 
this particular resolve ought to be 
given passage or not, we should 
let our minds run back over that 60 
years and see whether we recall any 
occasion on which that long delay 
from the time of the adjournment 
of the legislature, a delay of usu
ally a year and some months, 
whether that delay has resulted in 
any harm to the state; in other 
words, whether some amendment 
has been proposed which seemed to 
be of such consequence that it ought 
to be adopted immediately, and con
sequently the delay of a year and 
a quarter has resulted to the detri
ment of the state. Personally I do 
not happen to recall any such in
stance. That does not make it cer
tain, however, that such an in
stance may not occur in the future. 

Now the resolve before us, if sub
mitted to the people, will give the 
people the opportunity to vote a 
year from next September on the 

question of amending the constitu
tion so that in future when an 
amendmEnt is proposed it may be 
voted on a t the next regular or 
special e::ection. In other words, if 
this is su.bmitted to the people and 
the people adopt it, it will mean 
that hereafter if an amendment is 
submitted the Governor may call a 
special election ,at once and submit 
it to the people. 

Now, there are two sides to that. 
It is conceivable that there might 
be a situation where some-one in
terested was very anxious to get 
an amendment through and the 
Governor being in sympathy with 
it would call an immediate election 
perhaps with the purpose of depriv
ing the people of an opportunity of 
maturely considering it. On the 
other hand it is conceivable that 
we might be in a situation where 
everybody would agree that some 
amendment ought to be passed at 
once and this proposed change 
would make that possible. As it is 
at the present time we have to 
wait a y,"ar and a half or a year 
and a quarter. 

I hope I have made clear what 
the situation is. I have made a mo
tion that this be indefinitely post
poned, in other words that we go 
along as we have been going on for 
60 years, without any apparent dis
advantage. 

On thE other hand, I have no 
strong feelings about this. If you 
Senators think it would be wise to 
have the situation amended so that 
an election, a special election, could 
be called when an amendment is 
proposed, pass this resolve and see 
what the people will do with it. 

Mr. BI8HOP of Sagadahoc: Mr. 
President, I am very humiliated and 
very much embarrassed to attempt 
to analY2;e the statutes after our 
able Senator from Cumberland, 
Senator Banborn has attempted to 
analyze them for us. I confess that 
it is diffieult for me to understand 
the statmes in many cases, but in 
this particular case-and I have 
tried very diligently to analyze the 
present statute-I think the Senator 
from Cumberland, Senator Sanborn 
has misinterpreted the law as it 
reads, and I have been to the At
torney General and have contacted 
several other attorneys and they 
understand this statute the same as 
1. 
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The present statute reads: 
"The legislature, whenever two

thirds of both houses shall deem it 
necessary, may propose amend
mets to this constitution; and, when 
any amendments shall be so agreed 
upon, a, resolution shall be passed 
and sent to the selectmen of the 
several towns, and the assessors of 
the several plantations, empowering 
and directing them to notify the 
inhabitants of their respective towns 
and plantations in the manner pre
scribed by law at the next biennial 
meeting~s in the month of September 
or to meet in the manner prescribed 
by law for calling and holding bi
ennial meetings of said inhabitants 
for the election of senators and 
representatives, on the second Mon
day in Septmeber following the 
passage of said resolve." 

Now, we always meet on the off 
year, meaning that 'any resolve 
passed during that legislature will 
necessitate a special election on the 
second Monday in September fol
lowing the passage of that resolve. 
Therefore it requires a special elec
tion, according to the reading of 
the statute, for the people to vote 
upon that question. And the bill 
simply changes that to read, "at any 
regular or special statewide elec
tion," eliminating the necessity of 
the Governor calling a special elec
tion. 

I may be wrong on this and I 
wish it would be pointed out to me 
if I am and I wish that the Sen
ator from Cumberland, Senator 
Sanborn would read that again and 
give us his interpretation, if I am 
wrong. 

I do not do this in a spirit of 
argument or debate, because I am 
not qualified to do that but this 
situation has occurred and this bill 
has been presented simply to clar
ify the law. 

Mr. SANBORN of Cumberland: 
Mr. President, I think the Senator 
from Sagadahoc is correct. I prob
ably was in error in saying that it 
would be a year from next Septem
ber. but it is a September election 
and this amendment would make it 
possible, as I understand it, for the 
Governor to call an election at any 
time he saw fit. And in my mind 
that makes it all the more desirable 
if this resolve should be indefinitely 
postponed. 

Mr. BISHOP of Sagadahoc: Mr. 
President, now the Governor must 
call an election on the second Mon
day in the next September follow-

ing the passage of the resolve. He 
has no alternative. This other way 
will grant the year and several 
months which will save the expense 
of the special election and also give 
people more time to analyze and 
study the question before them. I 
think it ought to be clarified. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
before the Senate is on the motion 
of the Senator from Cumberland, 
Senator Sanborn for the indefinite 
postponement of L. D. 644, Resolve 
Proposing an Amendment to the 
Constitution Relating to Amend
ments to the Constitution. Is the 
Senate ready for the question? 

A viva voce vote being had 
The Resolve was indefinitely 

postponed. 
Sent down for concurrence. 

The President laid before the 
Senate, bill "An Act Relating to 
Audit and Use of Funds of Maine 
Forestry District" (H. P. 1070) (L. 
D. 557) tabled on April 6th by Mr. 
Emery of Hancock pending assign
ment for second reading. 

Mr. EMERY of Hancock: Mr. 
President, I have had more or 
less contacts on this matter since I 
tabled it yesterday and I gave to 
the Senate all the information I 
could possibly give. There is 
nothing I could add or subtract at 
this time that would be of any val
ue, or other information. Some 
members of the Senate approached 
me after the session yesterday and 
said they might possibly like to 
look this over a little more and it 
might influence their decision as 
they were not too familiar with it 
at the start. It is with some re
luctance that I say there can be 
any doubt in the minds of the Sen
ate, but I am going to make the 
motion and ask consideration of 
another vote. I am going to, with
out further comment, move the bill 
be indefinitely postponed and ask 
for a division on the vote so that 
eveTyone who felt they wanted to 
vote on this again will have the 
opportunity. 

Mr. WORTHEN of Penobscot: 
Mr. President, I think in the re
marks made by the Senllitor from 
Hancock, Senator Emery yesterday, 
he made the statement to the ef
fect that the industries that were 
interested in his bill were luke
warm in 'th'e maltter. In otheT 'Words, 
they didn't care particularly wheth-



LEGISLATIVE RECORD>-SENATE:, APRIL 7, 1943 1085 

er it passed or did not pass. I want 
to say to the members 'Of the Sen
ate that since yesterday I have had 
con tact with some of those firms 
and they are very definitely and 
firmly in favor 'Of the bill. 

Mr. FARRIS 'Of Kennebec: Mr. 
President, I want to gQ 'On record 
as against the mDtion of the Sen
ator from Hancock, Senator Emery, 
to indefinitely postpone this bill. 
I understand now this bill is want
ed by the timberland interests and 
I understood him to say yesterday 
nD one wanted this bill but the 
state auditor. The original bill has 
been changed SQ I dD nDt believe 
the state auditor has anything 
more tD do with the auditing 'Of 
those funds. I say it is a good bill 
and I hope the motion to indefi
nitely postpDne will not prevail. 

Mr. OWEN of Kennebec: Mr. 
President, I signed the minority re
port on this bill "ought not to pass." 
In the remarks made by the Sen
ator from HancQck, Senator Emery, 
I understoDd him to say this pre
audit account would be under the 
directiDn o.f the st<ate auditor. I 
may have been mistaken; but ac
cording tD the terms of the bill 
the state controller shall have 
charge 'Of that audit, which changes 
the minds of SDme persons and alsD 
my mind upon the question. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
befDre the Senate is on the motion 
of the Senator from Hancock, Sen
ator Emery for indefinite postpone
ment of this bill. Senator Emery 
has as]wd for a division. Is the 
Senate ready fDr the question? 

A division 'Of the Senate was had. 
Twelve having voted in the af

firmative and eighteen opposed, 
the mDtion to indefinitely postpone 
did not prevail. 

ThereuPQn. the bill was given its 
secDnd reading and passed to be 
engrossed in concurrence. 

The President laid befDre the 
Senate the second tabled and un
assigned matter, Senate Report 
frDm the Committee on Welfare, 
Majority RepDrt "Ought Not to 
Pass," MinDrity Report "Ought to 
Pass" on bill An Act permitting 
Certain Aliens who have Applied 
fDr Naturalization Papers to be 
Eligible for Old Age Assistance (S. 
P. 107) (L. D. 76) tabled on April 
6th by Mr. Boucher 'Of Androscog
gin. 

Mr. BOUCHER of AndroscDggin: 
Mr. Pre~ident, for the same reason 
I asked 1;0 have this bill tabled yes
terday, until the bill regarding the 
care of neglected children has be
come law, I would again ask the 
Senate to table this until the other 
bill is finally acted upon. I under
stand it is lin the HQuse and should 
be back here this afternoon. Until 
we have finally passed on it I would 
like to have this bill on the table 
so we ca:CJ. act on it later. I so move. 

The motion prevailed, and the 
bill was retabled pending accept
ance of the majority report. 

The President laid before the 
Senate, ResDlve Creating an In
terim Committee to Study the 
Tribal Rlghts and Needs of Indians 
(S. P. 416) (L. D. 724) tabled on 
April 6th by Mr. Varney of YDrk 
pending enactment. 

Mr. VARNEY of YDrk: Mr. Presi
dent, this is a very short resolve. It 
has been amended since it was or
iginally introduced SD that nDW the 
committee authDrized to study the 
original treaties and law pertain
ing tD Indian tribes is the Commit
tee on Indian Affairs 'Of this legis
lature. :~ow, I have nDt any ob
jection to any cDmmittee studying 
the Indian tribes and treaties 
all they want to, but I would like 
to point out to the Senate that 
that has already been done. 

Early in this session some mem
bers of the Research Committee 
appeared before the Appropriations 
CDmmittee in support of a measure 
which would pay to the Indian 
tribes ceJ'tain sums 'Of money, and 
I recolled the question was asked 
of those members at the time, why 
we ShDUld pay this money back. 
They told us that there had been 
a lot 'Of talk about how much the 
state of Maine owed the Indian. 
As result of that, the Research 
CommittE,e during the past tWD 
years hacl gone thoroughly into the 
subject of Indians and whether or 
nDt the State of Maine owed the 
Indians any money, and though 
the committee came to the conclu
sion thai; probably the shoe was 
'On the other fODt, nevertheless they 
did find in their research a few 
cases where we apparently had not 
paid them all we had agreed to ac
cDrding i.o the treaties and they 
suggested we now appropriate 
mDney for that purpose and lose 
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the book, and somebody inquired as 
to what guarantee we had that they 
would not continue to say we still 
owed them money, and now I see 
there comes this resolve proposing 
that another committee again study 
the Indians. 

I thought perhaps I could save 
the work of that committee by 
pointing out to them and to the 
Senate that the Research Commit
tee made a very thorough study of 
the Indians and the Indian affairs. 
They employed a man who did a 
very excellent job. He put it in 
book form which contains some 86 
pages. It is very exhaustive. I 
have read it over once quite care
fully. Not having very much to do, 
I wondered if the Senate would like 
to have me read all there is about 
the Indians, from this study. Here 
is the introduction: 
"A. Purpose of Study. 

Since 1820 the state of Maine 
has acted as g1uardian for the 
Penobscot and Passamaquoddy 
Tribes of Indians, totaling today 
about 1200 persons. These two In
dian Tribes are all that remain 
within the confines of the State of 
Maine of that former extensive and 
powerful confederacy, known as the 
Eastern Indians. 

"During the 122 years of her 
jurisdiction over these two tribes, 
the State has built up in her per
formance of her obligations ac
quired in the separation of Maine 
from Massachusetts in 1820, certain 
policies, practices and customs. The 
evidence of these policies lie buried 
in a mass of legislative, executive, 
and judicial State documentary 
records, both published and in 
manuscript form. To compile these 
in full for a purely historical study 
is a project more extensive than at 
presen'; contemplated. 

"The aim of the present project 
is to record general trends and 
practices through a careful study of 
basic l;reaties, legislation, handling 
of funds, and present responsibil
ities, in order to furnish a basis for 
consideration of future policy in 
regard to Indian affairs. 

I am not going to read all of this, 
but I wanted to read the introduc
tion to show the members of the 
Senate and also the Senate mem
bers of the Committee on Indian 
AffairE. that a very thorough study 
has been made and a report has 

been filed which is very fine and 
I cannot see how any further study 
by the Committee on Indian Affairs 
could add anything to the report 
we have on file in the Maine State 
Library. 

With those remarks, Mr. Presi
dent, I move this resolve be in
definitely postponed. 

Mr. DOW of Oxford: Mr. Presi
dent and members of the Senate, I 
do not rise in support or opposition 
of the motion of the Senator from 
York, Senator Varney, but I would 
like to elaborate a little on that 
report of the Research Committee. 
The matter started when the last 
legislature referred to the Research 
Committee an Indian bill and in 
going into the subject matter of 
that Indian bill we found to carry 
out the project would necessitate 
quite a thorough study of Indian 
affairs. I must admit it was rather 
interesting and as it went along the 
Committee got into the welfare and 
the question of cost and the ques
tior of policy. Those matters came 
up. This also we had brought to 
our attention that if these questions 
had been asked of various people 
as to how much the State of Maine 
owed the Indians. Some answers 
ranged all the way from nothing to 
a million dollars. I think it was the 
unanimous opinion of the commit
tee that we should solve that, if 
possible, so that our consciences 
would say that we had found that 
the State of Maine does or does not 
owe the Indians any money. This 
is referring to cash and nothing 
else. I think it was the feeling of 
the committee-it was a unanimous 
report-that we return to the In
dian fund some particular item 
which for some reason or other 
had been miscarried to other ap
propriations. We of the Research 
Committee can say that so far as 
we know they have returned to the 
Indian funds the money that be
longs to them. 

It was interesting to note, in 
studying it, the increased cost of 
taking care of the Indian tribes. It 
has increased a lot each year. I 
am talking from memory but I 
think we raise $100,000 a year for 
the Indian tribes. 

We made a thorough study, quite 
exhaustive. We were fortunate to 
get to work on this, the principal 
of Edward Little High school of 
Auburn, who was interested in it. 
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He went to Pleasant Point and 
other places and made a study of 
the question. I think you would be 
quite surprised and interested to 
read the report we filed in the State 
Library. To save expense it was de
cided the individual members of the 
committee would deposit their re
ports in the Libra'ry. So, as mem
bers of the committee, we have no 
report of our own, with one pos
sible exception, but I think we have 
all deposited our reports in the 
Library for historical and other 
purposes. 

I make this explanation to show 
we did try to make a thorough 
study on the subject of the Indians. 

Mr. BISHOP of Sagadahoc: Mr. 
PresidEnt just once in this session 
have I heard a speaker say he was 
not reluctant to make his remarks. 
I am gomg to ask you and the mem
bers of ohe Senate to tolerate me for 
just a few minutes more. 

I'd like to say alt 'the outset I do 
not bell eve there is a member of 
this body or this legislature that 
does not weigh the merits of a bill. 
Disrega.rding whose name appears 
as sponsor of the bill, I still feel 
everyone of you gentlemen evaluate 
the merits and demerits of every 
particular bill. Whether or not I am 
ever able to get a measure through 
the Maine legislature is of little im
portance. When this question of 
Indian affairs is pr·esented. that 
little trickle of Indian blood flow
ing in my veins starts to boil. I 
grant you that a very very good job 
was done by the Legislative Re
search Committee in studying the 
tribal rights of the Indians, and it 
is true the tribal rights or treaties 
provided for in payment for the 
land taken from the Indians, so 
many barrels of rum, so many bar
rels of molasses and so many yards 
of calico, equivalent to something 
in the neighborhood of $3,000 of the 
present market value. I am not cer
tain in regard to the value of the 
rum. It is also true the Indian 
tribes are costing the state of Maine 
$100,000 annually,---some $97,000 
more than the treaties called for. 
Therefore, it seems to me very fit
ting ami verv much in order to 
analyz~ and recheck these expend
itures. 

Mr. Proctor, Principal of Edward 
Little. has done a remarkable job. 
He marie a very thorough study and 
long, but with the exception of one 

Indian not one of the three reserva
tions eVN laid eyes on Mr. Proctor. 
He wa~ taken there by the Indian 
agent and introduced to the sub
agent of the Penobscot reseTVation, 
and that is the only contact, person
al contact, he made with the In
dians. 

Now. i:f we are going to study the 
Indian question, we must study it 
with thE' Indians. This bill is their 
request. At 'the public hearing, I 
presented to the Indians four al
temaMves. Did they want the right 
to vote? Did they want their citizen
ship? Did they want their reserva
tions made into townships and made 
independent? Or did they wish a 
committee set up to study with them 
the Indian problems and questions? 
Unanimc,usly they were in favor of 
the lat.ter-a committee to study 
with them. 

The o:-iginal oill called for two 
members of the Senate appointed by 
the Presi.dent and three members of 
the House. appointed by the Speaker. 
At the public hearing a good crowd 
was pr~i"~nt and in executive session 
later the only member of the In
dian Atir,irs Committee who was also 
a member of the Legislative Re
search Committee recommended 
that the whole committee study the 
problem. We could see no parlticular 
objection to it. We did realize the 
larger the committee, the less you 
could ac~omplish, but coming from 
a member of the Legislative Re
search Committee, one who had an
alyzed the material presented by 
that ccmmittee. it did not seem 
proper to object to it. 

True, the Indians are wards of 
the state. By our very treatment of 
them we have made them legalized 
paupers generation after genera
tion, but there are over 70 Indians 
who volunteered in the armed forc
es of the United States and are 
now serving overseas or in the vari
ous battle fronts. They were the 
first to volunteer and they say they 
are the best fighters in our forces. 
They are good citizens if we make 
them good citizens. A hundred 
thousand dollars a year to pay three 
thousand dollar promises! Genera
tion after generation we have little 
by little degraded the Indian. I be
lieve we could build the Indian up 
to the point where he should be 
self-supporting but our present set
up and our present system will make 
them paupers forever. I believe this 
committE.e. although it is a bit un-
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wieldy and too large, will attempt to 
get togther with the Indians, get 
their confidence and eventually 
make them self-respecting and self
supporting citizens, 

I hope the motion to indefinitely 
postpone does not prevail. I hope 
you will forget me for just a mo
ment and evaluate this purely on 
its merits. 

Mr. BOUCHER of Androscoggin: 
Mr. President, I feel it is my duty 
to speak on this matter because I 
may be personally involved in some 
of the points objected to by the 
Senator from York, Senator Var
ney. I think he pointed out pretty 
sharply that the Indian Affairs 
Committee would be the committee 
to serve on this. I will frankly admit 
this amendment put on there was 
my suggestion. I believe if any such 
committee is gOing to function for 
this state, that the Indian Affairs 
Committee should do it. There are 
members of that committee who 
ha ve been there several sessions 
and it should be the logical com
mittee to function because they al
ready have studied them and have 
the background which a newly 
named committee would not have. 
I have had the honor and the plea
sure to serve on both the Legis
lative Research and the Indian Af
fairs committee, so I am very thor
oughly mixed into this. I am also 
responsible with the Research Com
mittee, taking the recommenda
tion that there were these Indians 
and no one was paying attention to 
them and it was because of my re
quest that the committee decided 
to go into the Indian question. I 
agree and acknowledge that Mr. 
Proctor did a wonderful job as far 
as he went. He admits in his report 
that he has not solved the problem. 
He has found facts and he states 
them. I am glad one thing was 
cleared up-we do not owe the In
dians a hundred million dollars, 
which some state officials seemed to 
think that was so and that if we 
went into the thing, we would be 
sorry. The Research Committee had 
courage enough to go in, and I 
think our report shows we do not 
owe a hundred million dollars. We 
do owe a few thousand dollars. 

I have not the honor of having a 
strain of Indian blood in my veins 
but Indian affairs have been im
posed upon me by speakers of the 
House and by presidents of the 
Senate so that for five terms I have 

been on the Indian Affairs Com
mittee. So I am Indian conscious 
and I believe something should be 
done and can be done by the state 
of Maine for the Indians. 

I do not know as members of the 
legislamre realize that we, the 
State of Maine, are raising a tribe 
of whIte Indians. I dare say, and I 
'think it will be proved, that you 
have not in the sltate of Maine 25% 
of so-called Indians who 'a're pure 
blood Indians. In place of paying 
120 years ago a thousand or two 
doll?rs' in gifts and merchandise, 
this state is paying $100,000 a year. 
As Senator Dow has said, it has 
been increasing the last few years 
and will keep on increasing if the 
state ooes not take some step to 
stop it. 

I believe some committee, as is 
proposed here, can and should 
bring back to the Ninety-second 
Legislature steps to stop the in
crease of expense to this state for 
our Inc1ian wards. I agree with 
the Senator from Sagadahoc, Sen
ator BlShop, that this state should 
do sompthing to improve the In
dians and they are certainly not 
doing it now. We are just handing 
out to them almost everything they 
want ,and certainly not inducing 
them to go out and earn a living 
for themselves. I believe it is 
feasible and I believe the problem 
can be worked out where the In
dians in a generation or two will 
become citizens of this state and 
will not live on reservations and be 
taken ~;part from the state. They 
are human beings and have human 
rignts, and I think that the state 
should protect them and take care 
of them; and educate them-every
one thinks of them as children
and bring them up into manhood 
and womanhood, and this state will 
have dene the right thing by the 
Indians. 

Mr· WASHBURN of Washington: 
Mr. President, as the other Senate 
member of this committee, I might 
add a word and Slay in 'Our discus
sion of this mabter,the Committee 
on Indian Aff'airs was pl1actically 
united on the pl'Opositionthat some 
further study ought to be made, 
particularly along the line of at
temptillg to discover when and how 
the Indians in the state might be 
elevated to citizenship and the 
State relieved of theI'esponsd.bility 
for their care and maintenance. 
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As to how that study might be 
made and how the committee should 
be con~tituted, we were not quite 
as fully in a()cord, and while some 
of us did not think it best to sub
mit any minority report, yet I will 
say that personally a few of us 
thought that this committee was 
too big that it was unwieldly and 
unduly expensive. I think we ought 
to reco~'niZie if this study is to be 
made at all, it is a serious matter, 
regarding the future standing of 
1200 human beings and their re
lationship to the state of Maine. 
I know one member of this Indian 
Affairs Committee who could not 
possibly devote a day or an hour 
to this work in this year or prob
ably next year. 

I shall vote to sustain the motion 
of the Senator from York, Senator 
Varney but I thought this word of 
explanation might be helpful. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
before the Senate is on the motion 
of thE; Senator from York, Sen
ator Varney, for indefinite post
ponpment of this resolve, Legisla
tive Document 724. 

A vii's voce vote being had, the 
motion prevailed and the resolve 
was indefinitely postponed in non
concurrence. 

Sent down fur concurrence. 

Mr. WORTHEN of Penobscot: 
Mr. PI'Psident, I would like to in
quire if House Paper 1363. Joint 
Order Relative to Research Com
mittee Studying Tax Svstem, etc. 
is in the hands of the Senate? 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair 
will statf' that it is in the possession 
of the Senate. 

Thereupon, on motion by Mr. 
Worthe~ of Penobscot, the Senate 
voted to reconsider its action of 
yesterday whereby this Joint Order 
was passed in concurrence. 

Mr. WORTHEN of Penobscot: 
Mr. Prfsident, I question the ad
visabilitY' of passing this Joint Or
der at this time to create a recess 
commiLter to study the tax system. 
I just wonder if the tax payers of 
the state aren't having trouble 
enough at this time during these 
unsettled times without having 
their tax structure tampered with. 

If we pass this bill it will neces
sitate the expenditure of several 
thousand dollars, it will require ·a 
lot of time and will require prob
ably the services of tax exper'ts in 
order to do a good thorough job. 

My understanding is that in the 
past we have had three or four Te
search committees to investigate 
our tax system and I think that 
on every o()casion the legislature 
has faiIe(l to go along with the 
committee's findings. I do think, 
however, and I think we will prob
ably all 19ree, that a;t some time 
our ta:{ structure should be looked 
into and revised and improved but 
during these unsettled times and 
because of the fact that it is going 
to take a lot of time and money I 
question the advisability of it. 
Therefore I move to indefinitely 
postpone the order. 

A viv'a 'voce vote being had 
The order was indefinitely post

poned ill non-concurrence. 
Sent down for concurrence. 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair 
will anJ:101lnce at this time the Sen
ate conferees for the Committee of 
Conference on Legis,lative Docu
ment 598 bill An Act Authorizing 
the Creatlon of Housing Authorities 
in Several Cities and Towns: Sen
ators Varney of York, Brown of 
Aroostook McGlaufiin of Oumber
land. 

The PRESIDENT: As conferees 
for the Committee of Conference 
on Legisla:tive Document 886, An 
Act Relatjng to Institutional Farms, 
the Chajr will appoint Senators 
Washburn of Washington, Dow of 
Oxford. Varney of York. 

On mot~on by Mr. Elliot of Knox 
Reces~ed until this afternoon at 

four o'cloek. 

After Recess 
The Sel1ate was called to order by 

the President. 

From the House 
(Out of order and under Suspension 

of the rules) 
Bill "Arc Act for the Better Pro

tection of Livestock and Poultry." 
(H. P. 1349) (L. D. 887) 

(In the Senate, on April 6th, in
definitely postponed in non-concur
rence.) 

Comes from the House, that body 
having imisted on its former action 
whereby the bill was passed to be 
engrossed, and now asks for a Com
mittee of Conference, the Speaker 
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having appointed as members of 
such a Committee on the part of 
the House: 

Representatives: 
Libby of Caribou 
Pearson of North Kenne

bunkport 
McFadden of Pembroke 

In the Senate, on motion by Mr. 
Brown of Aroostook, the Senate vot
ed to adher·e to its former action. 

"Resolve Providing Pensions for 
Soldiers and Sailors and Depend
ents and Other Needy Persons," (S. 
P. 485) (L. D. 898) 

(In t.he Senate, on April 5th, pass
ed to be engrrossed) 

Comes from the House, passed to 
be engrossed as amended by House 
Amendment "A" in non-concur
rence. 

In the Senate, that Body voted 
to recede from its former action 
whereby the l'esolve was passed to 
be engrossed. House Amendment A 
was read and adopted in concur
rence, and the bill as so amended 
was passed to be engrossed in con
currence. 

Bill "An Act to Provide for Post 
War Planning." (S. P. 178) (L. D. 
242) 

(In the Senate, on April 6th, 
Enactment was reconsidered, and 
the bill indefinitely postponed, in 
non -concurrence.) 

Comes from the House, that Body 
having insisted on its former action 
whereby the bill was passed to be 
engrossed, and now asks for a Com
mittee of Conference, the Speaker 
having appointed as members of 
such a Committee on the part of 
the House: 

Repres·entatives: 
Hutchins of Bangor 
Barnes of Houlton 
Sayward of Kennebec 

In the Senate: 
Mr. VARNEY of York: Mr. Presi

dent, I am going to move that the 
Senate recede from its action 
whereby it indefinitely postponed 
the bill, and if the Senat·e votes to 
recede from its action whereby it 
indefinitely postponed the bill, I 
have prepared an amendment which 
I would offer and the effect of 
which is to take from the Governor 
and Council any and all authority 
so far as having any control over 
the expenditure of the million dol-

lars is concerned and place that 
back squarely in the hands of the 
legisla.ture. 

I was very much impressed yes
terday afternoon by the argument 
of the Senator from Cumberland, 
Senator Hildreth to the effect that 
this bill as drawn amounted to giv
ing a blank check to the adminis
trative officers. I thought that the 
Senator in his remarks was also in 
favor of post war planning and I 
find from subs·equent conversation 
with him that that is so. I believe 
that the State of Maine is now in 
the position of an individual who 
because of increased business caus
ed by the war, finds himself with 
a million dollar profit. He do·es not 
prepare at the present time to ex
pand his business. He hasn't any 
indebtedness which he wants to re
tire with this million dollar profit, 
and therefore he says, "I am going 
to put that million dollars aside 
and begin to make plans to set my 
son up in business when he returns 
from the war." 

Now that is exactly what we here 
in Maine are proposing to do by 
this post war planning bill so-called. 
I think the Senator from Cumber
land yesterday made the suggestion 
that perhaps we could well spend 
this million dollars to payoff some 
bonded indebtedness. However, I 
pointed out to him, and I will point 
out to the Senate now, that this 
million dollar indebtedness which 
we might payoff, is ,a highway in
debtedness. We issued a million 
dollars worth of bonds for the pur
pose of constructing highways and 
we mid to the people, "We will take 
your gasoline tax money, and your 
registration fees money and use it 
on highways alone." Now in order 
that we may build these highways 
now and thereby permit you to use 
them while they are being paid for, 
we issued the bonds and so I say 
we should not now take this mil
lion dollars, which is general funds 
money and use it to payoff the 
highway bond indebtedness. 

One other Senator said to me, 
"Why do you want to earmark this 
million dollars? Why not just set 
up $50,000 and let the Maine Devel
opment Commission work on post 
war plans and then when the next 
legislature meets or after the war, 
when we come here for a special 
&ession, let the next legislature ap
propriate such part of that million 
dollars for post war work as it sees 
fit?" And I say this is exactly what 
I want to do, and exactly what we 
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will do under this amendment, only 
if you do not earmark that million 
dollars now, I am afraid you may 
not find it there when you come 
back to the special session because 
if you do not earmark it now, it 
stays in what we used to call the 
Sinking Fund Reserve and I believe 
we have now re-named the Unap
propriated Balance, and the Gover
nor and Council can and do make 
allocations from that sinking fund 
reserve. So, if you don't earmark 
it as this bill would do, there would 
be nothing to pr·event the Governor 
and Council from spending it for 
such legitimate purposes as they see 
fit. 

Yesterday I was not in a position 
to make these remarks on the fioor 
of the Senate, and today I have 
the same advantage over the Sen
ator from Cumberland, Senator 
Hildreth, so I think I should say 
to the members of the Senate that 
I have discussed my amendment 
with him and he is in accord with 
the post war planning and while 
he has not seen my actual amend
ment. I think I can say he is in 
accord with the purpose it seeks to 
accomplish and I would add that if 
he cares to reply, I would be pleased 
to swap places with him again. 

Now as for the wording of the 
amendment. If you will turn to the 
original bill which is Legislative 
Document 242, the first reference 
in the bill to the Governor and 
Council is in Section 2 and my 
amendment amends Section 2 by 
striking out the last twenty words 
of that section. That is, it strikes 
out the words "Governor and Coun
cil or its activities under this section 
as occasion demands or as the gov
ernor and council may request" 
and inserts in place thereof "next 
special or regular session of the 
legislature on its activities under 
this section." So that after the sec
tion is amended it will read "The 
Maine Development Commission, in 
addiNon to its duties and powers 
as already pl'Ovided by law is he,re. 
by further authorized and directed 
to cooperate with agencies, the 
municipalities of this state, or pri
vate agencies within this state in 
developing and coordinating long 
range plans for post war activities, 
and shall report to the next special 
or regular session of the legislature 
on its activities under this section." 

Sections 3 and 4 I do not amend 
at all. Sections 5 and 6 I have 

eliminal;ed entirely and placed in 
the plaGe of Section 5 a new sec
tion 5 which reads as follows: 
"Sec. :J. Approval of Projects. 
Except for the $50,000 to be used 
for the cost of planning as specified 
in section 4, no expenditures shall 
be made from this fund until the 
project or projects have been ap
proved by legislative resolve." 

Mr. President, I now move that 
the Senate recede from its action 
whereby it indefinitely postponed 
this bill, and if the motion prevails, 
I will move that the Senate recede 
from it" action whereby it passed 
the bill to be engrossed, and will 
then offer this amendment which 
I have .iust read. 

The PRESIDENT: Before the 
Chair puts the motion, the Chair 
would l.ike to make its position 
clear. The Senator from York, Sen
ator Varney came to my office just 
before the session opened and I 
think I made it clear to him and I 
want to make it clear to every 
member of the Senate that I spoke 
reluctantly yesterday because I 
thought certain things should be 
said. The Chair is through with the 
issue so far as the Chair is con
cerned, and will take no further 
part in it one way or another. He 
made his statements in what he 
believed to be a clear fashion yes
terday. He entirely withdraws 
from the issue and hopes to remain 
withdrawn. 

The Cluestion before the Senate 
is on t"he motion of the Senator 
from York, Senator Varney that 
the Senate recede from its action 
whereby it indefinitely postponed 
this bill. Is the Senate ready for 
the que~tion? 

Mr. HANOLD of Cumberland: 
Mr. PreEident, for the purpose of 
the record only, I want to say that 
naturallv I believe that the first bill 
which vras drawn was good, and 
naturally I would be most happy 
to go along with the Senator from 
York, Senator Varney in the pro
cedure 'Nhich he has outlined to 
us. 

Mr. BROWN of Aroostook: Mr. 
President, I did not expect yester
day, I am frank to say, that this 
bill would be indefinitely postponed. 
I had an amendment also drawn 
which, in case the first one failed, 
the second one might be adopted 
and I would have offered the sec-
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ond amendment which did prac
tically what the amendment offered 
by Senator Varney would do. How
ever, after the vote was taken yes
terday, I believe there are a lot of 
the members of this Senate who do 
not believe in tying up a million 
dollars at this time. I believe it 
should be for future legislators to 
spend as they see fit. That is a 
matte!' cf opinion. As the Senator 
1101:; said, if we leave it there the 
Governor and Council may spend 
it between now and two years from 
now. I don't know, it may be true 
that they are in the habit of spend
ing money which is not authorized 
and which is not allocated by leg
islature. If it is true, we need no 
post war planning bill whatever be
cause they can spend it any time 
they see fit. 

If the motion does not prevail I 
shall then make the motion to in
sist on our former action and meet 
with the Committee of Conference, 
and I am going to say that if that 
committee does meet, I think we 
will agree to retain a part, at least, 
of the money for post war planning 
but cut out the setting aside of 
any million dollars at this time. So 
with that in view, if the motion of 
the Senator from York, Senator 
Varney does not prevail I shall 
move to insist and have 'a commit
tee of conference appointed. 

Mr. McGLAUFLIN of Cumber
land: Mr. President, as one of the 
men who favors the bill and spoke 
on it yesterday, I would like to see 
this million dollars tied up and I 
am in full accord with the suggested 
amendment offered by the Senator 
from York, Senator Varney. 

Mr. VARNEY of York: Mr. 
President, I want to straighten out 
two apparent misunderstandings on 
the part of the Senator from 
Aroostook, Senator Brown. My 
amendment does not in any way 
tie up this million dollars so that 
a future legislature or a special 
session of this legislature cannot 
do anything they want to with it. 
It simply sets it aside and ties it 
up until we have another session of 
the legislature. 

In other words, under my amend
ment, the Maine Development 
Commission can spend up to $50,000 
in developing plans and they must 
come to the next special or regular 
session, which ever comes first, of 

the legislature and report to it 
what they think a part of this mil
lion dollars might be spent for and 
my amendment expressly says that 
no expenditure shall be made from 
this fund until the project or pro
jects have been approved by legis
lative resolve. 

In other words, we are simply ty
ing up the funds so that we can be 
sure they will be there when we 
meet in special or regular session 
after the war and when we do meet 
then if we want to spend it for 
paying off bond issues or for the 
support of paupers or anything 
else it will be there and we will 
ha ve it to spend. 

Now the other apparent mis
understanding was that the Sen
ator from Aroostook, Senator 
Brown didn't know that the Gov
ernor and Council could spend 
money out of this unappropriated 
balance as we call it now. I can say 
to him that they do it and they do 
it legally. I am not quite sure of 
the mechanics of the thing but as 
I understand it $300,000 of the un
appropriated balance is in a fund, 
I will call it-I don't know what 
the exact name is-and the Gov
ernor and Council are entitled to 
take money from that fund for any 
previously established state func
tion and they do it continually, 
and when they take out $50,000 
then another $50,000 comes in and 
builds it up to $300,000 again. 

Here are one or two examples 
that I think of now. They hired 
a building down here. I think the 
money came out of the Sinking 
Fund Reserve to pay for that al
though I am not positive. I am of 
the impression that the police bar
racks over across the river are 
built out of this fund and paid for 
out of this fund by action of the 
Governor and Council without any 
legislative action. 

I don't hesitate to say that many 
times money has been taken out of 
the Sinking Fund Reserve by the 
Governor and Council for legiti
mate purposes under our system of 
government. I do not say that it 
was illegal to do so, on the contrary 
it is perfectly proper that they 
should, and we have no control 
over what they used it for as long 
as they use it for a state function. 

For instance, if they want to 
build a coal pocket over at the state 
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hospital and there isn't money 
enough in the appropriation, as I 
understand it, the Governor and 
Council have authority to take 
from this $300,000 Revolving Fund 
-if you want to call it that-suf
ficient money to build a coal pocket. 
Therefore I say it is important that 
we earmark this million dollars so 
it will be here for the next legis
lature to spend. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
before the Senate is on the motion 
of the Senator from York, Senator 
Varney that the Senate recede 
from its action whereby L. D. 242 
was indefinitely postponed. Is this 
the pleasure of the Senate? 

The motion to recede prevailed. 
On further motion by the same 

Senator, the Senate voted to recede 
from its action whereby the bill 
was passed to be engrossed. 

Thereupon, the same Senator 
presented Senate Amendment A 
and moved its adoption: 

"Senate Amendment A to S. P. 
178, L. D. 242, Bill An Act to Pro
vide for Post War Planning. 

"Amend said Bill by striking out 
the last 20 words of section 2 there
or and inserting in place thereof 
the following: 

'next special or regular session 
of the legislature of its activities 
under this section.' 

"Further amend said Bill by strik
ing out sections 5 and 6 thereof and 
substituting in place thereof the 
following: 

'Sec. 5. Approval of projects. 
Except for the $50,000 to be used 
for the cost of planning as specified 
in section 4, no expenditures shall 
be made from this fund until the 
project or projects have been ap
proved by legislative resolve." 

Senate Amendment A was adopt
ed and the bill as so amended was 
passed to be engrossed in non-con
currence. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

House Committee Reports 
The Committee on Temperance 

on Bill "An Act Relating to the 
Manufacture and Sale of Cider," 
(H. P 1169) (L. D. 624) reported 
the same in a new draft, (H. P. 
1354) (L. D. 895) under a new title, 
Bill "An Act Relating to the Manu
facture and Sale of Cider," and that 
it ought to pass. 

Whicb. report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence, the bill read 
once, and under suspension of the 
rules read a second time, and 
passed So be engrossed in concur
rence. 

The Committee on Interior 
Waters on Bill "An Act Relating to 
Storage in Millinocket Lake," (H. 
P. 1199; (L. D. 690) reported the 
same in a new draft, (H. P. 1343) 
(L. D. 889) under the same title, 
and that it ought to pass. 

Cornel; from the House, passed to 
be engrossed as amended by House 
Amendnlent "B". 

In the Senate, the report was 
accepted in concurrence and the 
bill was given its first reading. 
House Amendment B was read and 
adopted in concurrence and under 
suspension of the rules, the bill was 
given it, second reading and passed 
to be engrossed in concurrence. 

Senate Committee Reports 
(Out of order and under suspension 

of the rules) 
Mr. l''riend from the Committee 

on Labor submitted its Final Re
port. 

Mr. Priend from the Committee 
on Pensions submitted its Final Re
port. 

Mr. Woodbury from the Commit
tee on State Sanatoriums submit
ted its Final Report. 

Which reports were severally read 
and ace epted. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

From the House out of order and 
under suspension of the rules 
The Committee of Conference on 

the disagreeing action of the two 
branches of the Legislature on Bill 
"An Act Relative to Licensing 
Dealers in LivestOCk," (H. P. 1347) 
(L. D. B82) reported that the com
mittee is unable to agree. 

Which report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence. 

The Committee on Salaries and 
Fees on Bill "An Act Relating to 
Salary of Adjutant General," (H. 
P. 1158. (L. D. 613) reported that 
the same ought to pass as amended 
by Committee Amendment "A". 

Which report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence, and the bill 
read once. Committee Amendment 
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"A" was read and adopted in con
currence, and under suspension of 
the rules, the bill as amended was 
read a second time and passed to 
be engrossed in concurrence. 

The Committee on Public Health 
on Bill "An Act Relating to Slaugh
terhouses," (H. P. 1221) (L. D. 708) 
reported the same in a new draft 
(H. P. 1353) (L. D. 708) under the 
same title and that the same ought 
to pass. 

Comes from the House, passed to 
be engrossed as amended by House 
Amendm.ents "A", "C", and "E". 

In the Senate, the report was 
read and accepted in concurrence 
and the bill was given its first 
reading. House Amendments A, C, 
and E were severally read and 
adopted in concurrence, and under 
suspension of the rules, the bill as 
so amended was given its second 
reading and was passed to be en
grossed in concurrence. 

The Committee 0n Claims on the 
following Resolves: 

S. P. 38. Resolve to Reimburse Dr. 
Lester H. Nesbitt of Bucksport for 
Medical Services. 

S. P. 114. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of South Berwick for Sup
port of Joseph Rollins. 

S. P. 139. Resolve in Favor of the 
Town of Gilead. 

S. P. 186. Resolve in favor of the 
town of Wilton. 

S. P. 350. Resolve in Favor of the 
Central Maine General Hospital of 
Lewiston. 

S. P. 388. Resolve in favor of 
Orphelinat St. Joseph et Hospice 
Marcotte, of Lewiston. 

S. P. 389. Resolve in Favor of 
Orphelinat st. Joseph et Hospice 
Marcotte, of Lewiston. 

H. P. ·l3. Resolve in Favor of 
Clyde Mahoney of Norridgewock. 

H. P. 44. Resolve in Favor of the 
Town of Winterport in the case of 
Charles :K Reynolds. 

H. P. 45. Resolve to Reimburse the 
Town of Lincoln for Support of 
John S. McNamara and Family. 

H. P. 64. Resolve to Reimburse the 
Town of Lincolnville foc Support 
of Charles 1. Oxton. 

H. P. 71. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Hampden for Support 
of Barbara Arey. 

H. P. 72. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Hampden for Support 
and Care of Merton Haskell. 

H. P. 77. Resolve Reimbursing 
the Town of Trescott for Burial Ex
penses for George Moan. 

H. P. 85. Resolve to Reimburse the 
Town of Millinocket for Support 01 
Carl King and Family. 

H. P. 127. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Montville for Support 
of William T. Carter and Family. 

H. P. 131. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Prospect for Support of 
John A. and Ada M. Burke. 

H. P. 216. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Bar Harbor for Support 
of Abbie Allard. 

H. P. 217. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Bar Harbor for Sup
port of Campbell E. Hillgrove and 
Family. 

H, P. 218. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Bar Harbor for Sup
port of Lawrence A. Pinkham. 

H. P. 273. Resolve in Favor of the 
Town of Portage. 

H. P. 275. Resolve in Favor of the 
Town of Mattawamkeag. 

H. P. 280. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Bar Harbor for Sup
port of Vernon G. Smith. 

H. P. 281. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Bar Harbor for Sup
port of Lawrence B. Willey. 

H. P. 393. Resolve in Favor of the 
Town oJ Etna. 

H. P. 394. Resolve in Favor of 
Cecil N. Godfrey of Old Town. 

H. p, 39u. Resolve to Reimburse 
the City of Bath for Supplies Furn
ished Emile Anderson and Family. 

H. P. 397. Resolve to Reimburse 
the City of Biddeford for Support 
of Fernand (Ferrand) Lamirande. 

H. P. 398. Resolve to Reimburse 
the City of Biddeford for Support 
of Children of Wilfrid Cartier. 

H. P. 4()0. Resolve to Reimburse 
the City of Bangor for Supplies 
furnished Various Individuals Ac
cording to Statements Hereto At
tached. 

H. P. 402. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Bar Harbor for Sup
port of Leman Hillgrove. 

H. P. 403. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Bar Harbor for Sup
port of Waldo Burns. 

H. P. 477. Resolve in Favor of the 
Town of Mars Hill. 
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H. P. 773. Resolve in Favor of 
Mrs. Leslie Wakefield of Ashland. 

H. P. 774. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Brunswick for Care of 
Richard Haynes. 

H. P. 777. Resolve in Favor of the 
Eastern Maine General Hospital of 
Bangor. 

H. P. 778. Resolve in Favor of 
Mack Thibodeau of Fort Kent. 

H. P. 781. Resolve to Reimburse 
the City of Portland for Support 
and Care of Winfield and Ernest G. 
Clark. 

H. P. 902. Resolve in Favor of the 
Town of Veazie. 

H. P. 919. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Meddybemps for the 
Care and Support of Dorothy A. 
McIlroy and Minor Children. 

H. P. 1090. Resolve in Favor of 
the Town of Sanford for the Sup
port of Certain Public Dependents. 

H. P. 1091. Resolve to Reimburse 
the Town of Swan's island for Sup
plies Furnished to a State Pauper. 

H P. 1093. Resolve Reimbursing 
the Town of Monticello for Care 
and Suppo-rt of State Paupers. 

Reported the same in a Consoli
dated Resolve (H. P. 1365) (L. D. 
909) under a new title, "Resolve 
Providing for the Payment of Cer
tain Pauper Claims," and that it 
ought to pass. 

Which report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence, the resolve 
read once, and under suspension of 
the rules, read a second time and 
passed to be engrossed in concur
rence. 

The Committee on Education on 
the following Resolves: 

S. P. 156 Resolve in Favor of Ber
wick Academy. 

S. P. 209 Resolve in Favor of Co
burn Classical Institute. 

S. P. 157 Resolve in Favor of 
Greeley Institute, in the Town of 
Cumberland 

S. P. 317 Resolve in Favor of Par
sonsfield Seminary. 

S. P. 158 Resolve in Favor of Pen
nell Institute, in the Town of Gray. 

H. P. 538 Resolve in Favor of 
Corinna Union Academy. 

H. P. 239 Resolve in Favor of 
East Corinth Academy. 

H. P. 783 Resolve in Favor of 
Erskine Academy. 

H. P. 934, L. D. 486 Resolve in 
Favor of Freedom Academy. 

H. P. 537 Resolve in Favor of 
Leavitt Institute. 

H. P. 310 Resolve in Favor of 
Lebanon Academy. 

H. P. 627 Resolve in Favor of 
Limington Academy. 

H. P. 933, L. D. 544 Resolve in 
Favor of Lincoln Academy. 

H. P. 451 Resolve in Favor of 
Litchfield Academy. 

H. P. 450 Resolve in Favor of 
Monmouth Academy. 

H. P. 32 Resolve in Favor of 
Monson I\.cademy. 

Reported the same in a Consoli
dated REsolve (H. P. 1364) (L. D. 
908) under a new title, "Resolve in 
Favor of Several Academies, Insti
tutes ancl Seminaries,," and that it 
ought to pass. 

Which report was read and ac
cepted in concurrence, the resolve 
read once, and under suspension of 
the rules, read a second time and 
passed to be engrossed in concur
rence. 

On motion by Mr. Boucher of 
Androscoggin, the Senate voted to 
take from the table, Senate Report 
from the Committee on Legal Af
fairs, Majority Report "Ought to 
Pass in Second New Draft 'A,''' 
Minority Report "Ought to Pass in 
Original New Dm:ft 'B'" on bill "An 
Act Amending Charter of the City 
of Lewist:m" (New Draft 'B') (L. D. 
837) tab:ed by that Senator on 
April 6th pending acceptance of 
either report. 

Mr. BOUCHER of Androscoggin: 
Mr. President, I now move we sub
stitute tt e original bill, Legislative 
Documenl 238 for the several drafts 
that have been submitted by the 
Legal Afl'airs Committee. In sus
taining that motion, Mr. President, 
I would like to make this further 
statement. This original draft, al
though presented by me, was not 
drafted by me. The proposed 
amendments to the charter of the 
city of Lewiston were made by a 
committee that came into existence 
four yeal's ago when the city of 
Lewiston decided that they desired 
a new charter. The then mayor, 
at the request of the Vigilants' As
sociation, which is a non-partisan 
organization of young business men 
in Lewiston-they asked the mayor 
and council at that time that the 
city charIer be revised. That said 
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charter was about 75 years old and 
certainly needed revision. The com
mittee was then named by the 
then mayor and was composed of 
nine c:itizens of Lewiston. They 
were taken from both the Republi
can and Democratic parties and 
there were some members who 
were unenrolled. They were taken 
regardless of sectarian desires. 
There were all kinds of religions 
represented on the committee as 
well as all kinds of racial descent. 
'That eommittee did prepare and 
asked me to submit to the Eighty
ninth legislature a document 
which was passed here with a ref
erendum and sent back to the citi
zens of Lewiston and was pass'ed 
there and became a law of the 
city of Lewiston. 

Last year the question was 
brought up of revision. Things had 
been found in the charter which 
did not function properly so that 
the fOJ mer charter committee was 
revived. Two of the members had 
left the city so the mayor of that 
year named two new members to 
that committee. That committee 
started to function, if my recollec
tion is right, last October. The lat
ter part of January they again 
asked me to present the result of 
their work, and that brought us, 
Mr. President, to Document No. 238. 

I have a lot of respect for the 
Committee on Legal Affairs and I 
think they have tried to do their 
best, Under the pressure of busi
ness and having to attend to hun
dreds of bills, I do not believe they 
can do a better job than the char
ter committee of the city of Lew
iston have prepared. Two of the 
members of the committee were 
lawyers. One was a Republican of 
high standing, the Honorable Wil
liam B. Skelton, ex-Mayor of Lew
iston; another ex-Mayor, Hon. 
Fernand Despins, a Democrat; 
Louis Philip Gagne of Le Messen
ger; Rosario Dubois, a business man 
in Lewiston; Roland Faucher; Dr. 
E. N. Giguere, a physician of good 
standing; Fred Hall, manager of 
Hall & Knight, hardware company 
in Lewiston; Frank Hoy, who is 
business manager of the Lewiston 
Sun-Journal; and finally the ninth 
member was Linwond S. Durgin, 
an im;urance agent in the city of 
Lewiston. That committee studied 
this question seriously. That com
mi ttee asked through the press and 

through letters to individuals and 
letters to members of this legisla
ture, for opinions concerning revi
sion of the charter. They studied 
them very carefully and they agreed 
at their first meeting that they 
would not put in amendments un
less they unanimously agreed on 
them. Everything included in this 
document has been unanimously 
agreed to by the nine members of 
the committee. 

Again I submit, Mr. President 
and members of the Senate, this 
committee had more time to study 
this question and know more about 
the business interests of the city 
of Lewiston than any committee of 
this legislature. I think this docu
ment is well prepared. I do not 
favor the whole of this document 
but on the basis that these nine 
men, disinterested as they were, 
have agreed on this document, I 
am willing to gn along with it and 
that is the reason I am offering the 
original document against the new 
draft. 

First, a divided draft came in. 
This document was submitted Feb
ruary 2nd of this year. On March 
24th we heard from the Legal Af
fairs Committee, submitting two 
new drafts, a majority draft and a 
minority draft. If you remember, 
they were tabled by me, and at the 
request of the committee, they were 
committed again. At this late hour 
they have come out with a further 
draft dJalted April 6th, I have gnne 
carefully over these, Mr. President, 
and again I say I prefer the origi
nal draft and for that rearon, I 
have made the motion to substi
tute the original draft for these sev
eral new drafts. 

Mr. SANBORN of Cumberland: 
Mr. President, I think it is due the 
Senate that some explanation 
shnuld be made for the different 
moves that have taken place in 
connection with the working out of 
this bill. I will say at the outset 
it has be,en to the committee as a 
whole, I think, and certainly to 
myself a most perplexing matter. 
As Senator Boucher has just said, 
the charter of Lewiston was com
pletely revised through the activi
ties of the committee the Senator 
has just told you about. They 
bcought over four years ago a revi
sion of the charter which was 
adopted by this legislature and 
enacted into law. In fnur years 
time they had found centain in-
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consistencies, certain things after 
working on it that all hands 
seemed to think needed some im
provement. As Senator Boucher 
has said, practically this same com
mittee-non-partisan, representing 
all interests-came over with a bill 
suggesting numerous amendments 
to the charter. 

I suppose the Legal Affairs Com
mittee would have treated the sit
uation a bit differently had it not 
been true that the bill before us 
was represented to us as having 
be·en very carefully prepared by a 
competent committee and that it 
represented the mature considera
tion of that committee. In other 
words. the Legal Affairs Commit
tee did not scrutinize it section by 
section, thinking perhaps they 
might safely assume that the com
mittee which prepared it had 
worked the matter out with a de
gree of exactness. 

On one condition, one provision 
in the bill, there was a difference 
of opinion among the members of 
the committee. The majority of the 
committee felt that the legislature 
should continue to have the au
thority to fix the salaries of the 
police officers. Such was the case 
in the original charter, or the char
ter of four years ago, but the bill 
which was presented to us con
tained a section, section 7, which 
provided that the salaries or com
pensations of the police officers 
should be fixed by the police com
mission. It is true this did ODen 
up something of the Lewiston im
broglio that had been going on 
for a good many years and the 
committee may have been wise or 
unwise, but it was the ultima,te 
conclusion of the majority of the 
committee that this section better 
be eliminated, leaving the legisla
ture still in the saddle as far as 
fixing the salaries was concerned. 

The majority of the committee, 
and without any thought of any 
aspersions against any members of 
the committee, I think perhaps it 
is proper to say the committee did 
divide on party politics lines. The 
majority of the committee report
ed out a new draft, substantially 
like the original bill, differing from 
it in cutting out section 7, so that 
the legislature could have control 
of the salaries. The minority-two 
members-reported a new draft re
taining that provision, or including 

a provision that the pOlice com
mission "hould have control of the 
salaries. That was the original re
porting out of the committee. 

Now, while it was on the table 
interested parties in Lewiston in
cluding the Police Commission, the 
chief of police and members of the 
committ!!e which had prepared the 
original document, went through 
the bill-·to use an expression of the 
street-with a fine tooth comb. 
They came back and pointed out 
a numbEr of inconsistencies in the 
bill. You may say, why didn't the 
Legal Affairs Committee find these 
inconsistencies? Probably they 
should have, but didn't. We rather 
assumed the care with which the 
bill had been prepared could be re
lied upon and we could leave it as 
representing their ultimate wish. 
The ince,nsistencies-I do not recall 
all but [ will mention one as an 
example, it provided the vacations 
of the police officers that is, the 
fixing of the time of their vaca
tions should be at the pleasure of 
the chief of police. Another section 
provided those vacations should be 
dictated by the pOlice commission. 
Of cour"e you would not want to 
enact anything like that, Those 
were things brought to our atten
tion by members of the committee, 
the char:;er committee and the chief 
of police and those in the best po
sition to know, and they said, "Of 
course it ought not to go out in 
this form. Can't it be recommitt,ed?" 
Because of these inconsistencies it 
was rec )mmitted to the Legal 
Affairs Committee and a second re
draft was prepared which eliminat
ed the inconsistencies but insofar 
as the majority was concerned, it 
eliminated the provision authoriz
ing the police commission to fix 
salaries, and while I may be in error 
-as I my there have been cross 
currents and complications enough 
to confw;e I do not know who - I 
may be wrong but it is my recol
lection and belief that the police 
commission, themselves, would be 
glad to be relieved of the respon
sibility of fixing salaries. So the 
second new draft eliminates, as I 
say, the inconsistencies, and repre
sents wt.at I would call the com
pleted work of the Lewiston charter 
committee and the police depart
ment and is before you as the sec
ond draft. 



1098 LEGISLATIVE RECORD-SENATE; APRIL 7, 1943 

While you do have at the same 
time the minority report which, if 
adopted, would take from the legis
lature the power of being in control 
of those salaries and putting it in 
the police commission. 

I do not know whether I have 
made myself clear or not. It is not 
any too clear in my own mind. 
One is in an uncomfortable position 
when he is asked to go to a city 
in which he does not live where he 
doesn't know the undercurrents and 
attempt. to prescribe legislation for 
them. All I can say-we have done 
the best we COUld. As I pointed out, 
if the motion of the Senator from 
Andros<:oggin, Senator Boucher pre
vails and that original bill were to 
go along, you would have one they 
all say would be unworkable. With 
those remarks I will leave the mat
ter to the action of the Senate. 

Mr. PETERS of Androscoggin: 
Mr. President, I don't want to say 
too much on this question. We have 
gone over it many many times. As 
the distinguished Senator from 
Cumberland, Senator Sanborn just 
told you, the new redraft includes 
every recommendation made by the 
charter committee of Lewiston with 
the exception of one and that is 
the setting of the police department 
salaries by the Lewiston police com
mission, recommended by the 
Lewiston police commission and ap
proved by the board of finance in 
Lewiston. That is the only change 
that your committee on Legal Af
fairs has affected in its new redraft. 
As Senator Sanborn pointed out, 
we have eliminated several incon
sistencies that were brought to our 
attention after the first draft came 
out of committee. Wanting, of 
course, to regulate those revisions 
so that they would be workable we 
asked the Senator from Androscog
gin, Senator Boucher, if he would 
not be kind enough at that time 
to take them off the table and re
commit them, and he graciously did 
just that. 

I might add just a few more 
words. It is an old sore spot in 
Lewiston - the Police Department 
again. A statement was made by a 
man high up in police circles in 
Lewiston in our committee. It went 
uncha'lenged. In sub s tan c e it 
amounted to just this, that a cer
tain member of the aldermen's 
board in the city of Lewiston had 
approached at least one member of 

the pOlice department and he 
thought in two instances this has 
happened and berated this police
man for opposing different changes 
in the police set-up in Lewiston on 
the ground that not very long ago 
the board of aldermen were re
sponsible for the police getting a 
$100 clothing allowance. This very 
man was very fearful that if they 
had the say on the salaries in toto, 
of what might happen to their effi
cient police department in Lewiston. 
I believe it went a long way in help
ing the Committee on Legal Affairs 
in determining that section should 
not be struck out. 

Again I repeat, members of the 
Senate, the recommendation of the 
charter committee of Lewiston are 
carried out in toto in this redraft 
with the exception of section 7 
which puts the setting of the police 
pay back to Lewiston and away 
from the legislature. Now the police 
and certain members of the com
mission who would get this duty if 
passed in toto, say they would not 
want this set-up and would prefer 
it be left alone regarding the police 
and legislative set-up as they have 
been doing for the past 26' years. 
Consequently, in order to be fair to 
the boys in uniform in Lewiston, I 
presented a bill which would in
crease their wages twenty percent 
and that increase I believe will only 
hold until March 31, 1945-1 believe 
that is the date-or approximately 
two years. 

That is the story in SUbstance. I 
certainly hope the motion of my col
league, Senator Boucher, will not 
prevail. 

Mr. BOUCHER: Mr. President 
and members of the Senate. I did 
not care to go back into the discus
sion of a few days ago regarding 
the situation in Lewiston, or Lewis
ton rights, but apparently the Sen
ators who have spoken before me 
do want to go back into it. Senator 
Sanborn has stated that it was the 
wishes of the commissioners and 
members of the charter committee 
that they had followed. Mr. Presi
dent, if my recollection is right, and 
I think it is right, no police com
missioner appeared at the hearing 
and there were two hearings on 
this bill and none appeared I per
sonally know three. I was at the 
hearing and no one of those three 
appeared at the hearing. I want to 
sa" one police commissioner told 
me personally, and he is a Republi-
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can, by the way, he does favo~ t!1e 
bill, Legislative Document 238 m Its 
original form. 

They have spoken of members of 
the charter committee appearing. 
Now, I saw only one at the com
mittee hearing and that member 
spoke in favor of the bill and t!1at 
is the Honorable Fernand Despms, 
ex-mayor of Lewiston. He spoke in 
favor as he was chairman of the 
charter committee which drafted 
this document. I do not believe any 
of those other members ever ap
peared at the hearing. 

Do I understand, Mr. President, 
that the committee holds hearings 
so that these things can be heard 
and then gives private sessions be
hind closed doors to other individ
uals? Is that the way this legisla
ture is proceeding? If it is, I do not 
believe it is right. Do I understand 
these men are accusing members of 
the charter committee of changing 
their minds and after stating they 
are unanimously in favor of this 
document and then coming back 
here and telling members privately 
that they are not in favor of it? I 
believe the members of the Charter 
Committee are more honorable 
than that. I believe if they endorse 
anything they mean what they say. 
I know they have unanimously en
dorsed this document. 

I also believe, Mr. President and 
members of the Senate, what the 
committee mear..s is that the chief 
of police has been here-he was at 
the hearing, opposed to this docu
ment. He has been here several 
times. I have seen him and have 
seen him talking with members of 
the committee. If that is what they 
mean, I agree with them. Are the 
wishes of the chief of pOlice going 
to control the destiny of Lewiston? 
Is he the big man of Lewiston, big
ger than the members of the char
ter committee or the municipal 
government or all the other boards 
that govern Lewiston? I have a lot 
of respect for the chief of pOlice 
but I do not believe there is any
thing in the charter to give him 
any such powers. 

The honorable Senator from 
Cumberland, Senator Sanborn, has 
also stated there was a difference 
of opinion in the committee. I want 
to clarify that. I believe and I 
think he meant in his Committee 
on Legal Affairs because I under
stand and have been told and have 

seen in print that the Charter 
Committee of Lewiston unanimous
ly endorsEod this document. There 
was no division there. There was a 
division on one matter which is not 
included i::l. this bill and that was 
the question I fought out a few days 
ago on home rule. On that question 
they voted six in favor of bringing 
back to Lewiston what belongs to 
Lewiston-appointing their own 'po
lice comm.lssion-and three agamst 
it. But on this bill they were unani
mous. 

Again I repeat what I stated a 
few days ~,go. Lewiston pays the 
bills of th e pOlice. The police are 
their employees. Why should Lew
iston have to be dictated to by any
body else, be it the legislature or 
anyone a" to how much they 
should pay their police officials and 
officers. I ask you gentlemen of the 
Senate, can you state one other cIty 
or town in the state that has such 
a set-up? Lewiston is the only city 
that has to come to Augusta to get 
permission to raise the pay of their 
pOlicemen or police employees and 
I say thai; situation is all wrong. 
And I agree with this Charter Com
mittee in ,,'aying it was wrong, be
cause they put tne provision into the 
bill whereby this matter be brought 
back to Lewiston and settled by the 
pOlice commissioners who are men 
who know whether their employees 
should be paid more or less and 
then finally approved by the 
finance board which is non-parti
san, composed of members of both 
parties. That finance board for 
four years has done a wonderful job 
and has agreed on everything they 
have gone through with. 

My gooe, friend, Senator Peters 
has told you only one thing has 
been toucl:.ed in this document. I 
have g'llle through this, as some one 
stated, with a fine tooth comb. I 
find on page 3 they took out see
tion 7 entirely. That is the section 
concermng the pay of the police. 
They agree they did that. I also 
find they took out section 12 and 
section 10 on that same page. I 
also find they have taken out of 
page 4 seetions 14. 11, 12, 15, 13, 
14 and 19. I also find they have 
gone further. On page 5 they have 
taken out "who hereafter reaches 
the agf' of 60 years and who" which 
changes that statement bl1oadly. I 
find on page 6 of this document 
they have taken out two sections 
concerr:jng the chief of police, one 
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section 26, concerning employment 
after reaching the retirement age 
and otW section, 27. concerning em
ployment while on pens~on. 

Now, it is clear that those same 
sections are in for the fire depart
ment. rl'hey have not touched them 
for the fire department. Why? Be
cause it is controlled by the city 
of Lewi~ton; and gentlemen, let 
me tell you we have as good or the 
best :o1'e department in the state 
of MainR and I defy my good friend, 
Senator Peters, to deny it. The 
same provisions are there for the 
fire department. It is the same 
thing. identically, but oh no, they 
would not touch that. The chief of 
police came here and said they 
should not leave it in for the police 
departmfnt be,cause the police de
partment does not belong to Lewis
ton.. It belongs to Augusta, but 
Lewlstor. has to ]:Jay the bills. 

Senatllr Peters has talked to you 
about the clothing allowance. That 
is true. I am sorry to admit it is 
true. Let me tell you, if I had 
been mayor of Lewiston it would 
not haH' been done. It was done 
illegaHy and if it occurs this year 
I will SN' it is not put through. Lew
iston. had no right to give a $100 
clothll1Q allowance. Why was it 
done? Because they could not come 
here to Augusta and get a raise in 
pay. Se in or.1'er to please, the 
mayor and board of aldermen al
lowed them $100 clothing allowance. 

He (SE'nator Peters) has told how 
one aldf'rman threatened the police 
department. Let me tell you gentle
men that no alderman dares 
threaten the police department be
cause t.hev are scared of the police 
departrdent because the police de
partment of Lewiston is all mighty. 
Lewistol: has no control of it. It 
depends only on the legislature so 
that they are not afraid of alder
men. 

Let mE' call to vour attention that 
under this bill, the aldermen would 
have nothing to do with the setting 
Of. the policemen's pay. My good 
frlfmd Senator Peters. made quite 
an error there. The bill says the 
pay of these employees of the police 
sl\1:all be set by the police commisl
SlOners and approved bv the finance 
board so that the mayor and board 
of aldermen would have nothing to 
do with their pay. 

The have also told you-and I 
think it was Senator Peters-that 
the police department of Lewiston 
doe~ nd care for the responsibil-

itv of fixing salaries. Well, I do 
not knvw whether they care or not. 
But I do submit and say it is none 
of their business. Under this bill it 
says the commIssioners-not the 
police c.epartment--the commission
er's shall fix their pay with the ap
proval ;)f the finance board. I per
sonallv don't care whether the chief 
of police and some policemen don't 
like to have their salaries fixed by 
the police commissioners and fi
nance board. I say it is where it 
belongs regardless of whether they 
like it or don't like it. It is where It 
is in e':ery other city and town in 
this state. It is where it should be 
in LeWIston. 

He has told you he has a bill, and 
I shall object to the bill increasing 
the salary of the police department 
of Lewiston. Again, we have to 
come to this legisLature 'and let you 
gentlemen who do not know any
thing about Lewiston decide this. I 
admire the Senator from Cumber
land, Senator Sanborn, for so stat
ing he did not know the business 
of Lewlston, yet my good friend, 
Senator Peters says you should de
~ide h<!V\ much Lewiston should pay 
Its polIce employees. I say that is 
wrong. I say and maintain, as an 
emplo.)'H, no one has any right to 
tell me how much I should pay my 
employees It is my business, and 
I say this is the business of Lew
iston and not ~he business of the 
Ninc'ty-first Legislature. 

Mr. SANBORN: Mr. President, I 
want. to say the inference which 
the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Boucher, drew from my 
statement that there was a dis
agreement or difference of opinion 
among members of the committee, 
was correct. It was the Gommittee 
on Legal Affairs to which I had 
reference and not ,the Charter com
mittee. I will say too, and in reply 
to ~he inquiries made by Senator 
Bouche~ it is true that members of 
the police commission, chief of 
police and members of the Charter 
Oommittee have been here since the 
hearing' hecause of the inconsist
encies which they dis-covered. and 
because of their purpose and effort 
to have them straightened out in 
order tbat a bill would not be en
acted which would be unworkable 
entirelv 

Mr. PETERS: Mr. President, I 
want to say a brief word here. Sen
ator Boucher refers to certain sec
tions which were taken out. I could 
not get what they were as I could 
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not go quite fast enough, but h8 
will find they are the inconsisten
cies we spoke of and had to be de
leted in order to be worl.mble.Re
gar ding' retirement pay, at the com
mittee both proponents and op
ponents of Document No. 238 in
troduced by Senator Boucher, agreed 
that the retirement of policemen 
and fir pm en should be identical and 
we, of course, took it upon our
selves to straighten it out. It is the 
other change Senator Boucher 
speaks of. 

In regard to the fire department, 
I 'llso agree heartily that it is a 
fine department, as fine as one 
would v'ant. I want to correct the 
statement Senator Boucher made 
in regard to settling the police pay. 
He said the aldermen had nothing 
to do with it. I want to draw at
tention of the honorable Senator to 
the fact that before any appropri
ation l[, approved, it must be in
cluded Jr the budget and it must be 
approved by the board of aldermen. 
There is no question on that. I 
think It is very very plain in the 
charter of Lewiston, 

In regard to the police not being 
afraid of the aldermen. They are 
high ane' mighty and not fearful of 
the aldermen, That is the way we 
want t.o keep them. We want an 
independent police force. We like 
to keep it as independent as possi
ble so that even if the honorable 
Mayor Ehould transgress the speed
ing law, for example-I know he 
won't-·they can bring him to trial 
and jUHtice if it be the case. 

Mr. BOUCHER: Mr. President, I 
thank Senator Sanborn f.or clear
ing up the situati.on. I haven't a 
legal mind and don't claim to have. 
As to the discrepancies in this bill, 
I have talked with a lawyer on the 
committee and he doesn't think 
there is any discrepancy. If there 
are any, I will go on record as say
ing I am perfectly willing it should 
be amended The question in dis
pute is very clear. It is very clear 
to me. It is a question of wheth
er the Lewiston pOlice department 
shall continue to be a fifth wheel 
in Lewiston and shall they have full 
power and full authority over ev
erything in Lewiston? I certainly 
want them to do a good job. If 
they find me in error I want them 
to bring me before the court. I ex
pect them to. I have lived there 
43 years and they must be remiss 
in their duty because they have not 

done it yet. I hope I won't do 
anything 1,0 force ,them to do any 
such thing, 

I maintain this is a free country. 
We are not in Germany and we do 
110t need any gestapo. I maintain 
we have a good police department 
in the cit~ of Lewiston, as good as 
any in the state of Marine. 

I maintain again, against the 
assertions of my brother from An
droscoggin County. He is quite 
right that the salaries are not fixed 
by the aldermen. The appropria
tions have to be approved by the 
aldermen. But they do not ap
prove the appropriation within 
thirty day" after it is submitted it 
goes back to the finance board and 
they do the approving and the al
dermen lose their rights so if they 
decided to cut the salaries of the 
police officials it would have to re
ceive the approval of the finance 
board or otherwise it couldn't be 
done. 

And again I maintain that the 
governmen t of the city of Lewiston 
is bi-partii;an and I believe that we 
have usee our police department 
fairly and I believe that the good 
citizens of Lewiston still intend to 
do the same thing. I believe that 
this is justice, just one step for
ward. 

To go back to what I asked for a 
week ago, give us back what be
longs to us. Give to Caesar that 
which is Caesar's, and give back to 
Lewiston what belongs to Lewiston. 
And this belongs to Lewiston, this 
fixing of the salaries and pensions, 
retirement age, and so on. Those 
clauses have been taken out of the 
bill. And why? So that the police 
shall have to come to you ag'ain 
at future sessions and ask for this, 
that, and something else. And I 
don't believe it is the proper place. 
I believe that the Commissioners of 
the Police Board and the Finance 
Board of the city of Lewiston are 
well able to take care of the needs 
and the demands of the pOlice de
partment. 

And ag'ain, Mr. President, I in
sist and demand this original bill 
and when the vote is taken I ask 
for a division. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
before the Senate is on the motion 
of the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Eoucher, for the substitu
tion of the original bill for all the 
drafts reported by the committee 
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and that Senator has asked for a 
vote by division. Is the Senate 
ready for the question? 

A division of the Senate was had. 
Two having voted in the affirma

tive and twenty-seven opposed, the 
motion to substitute did not pre
vail. 

Thereupon, on motion by Mr. 
Sanborn of Cumberland, the re
port of the Committee "Ought to 
Pass in Second New Draft" on Leg
islative Document 911 was accepted 
and the bill was given its first read
ing. 

Mr. SANBORN of Cumberland: 
Mr. President, before the second 
reading of this bill, I wish to offer 
an amendment and I do this with 
some hesitation. It relates to the 
salary of the police matron. The 
police matron is receiving a salary 
of $1400 per year and there are 
said to be some fees that are in ad
dition to that, the amount of which 
I have not been told of. There 
seems to be a strong sentiment to 
the effect that her salary is not 
quite sufficient and if it be true, 
as it may be, that the salaries of 
the police officirs are to be in
creased for a two year period. I 
am o:ffering Senate Amendment A. 
the effect of which is to increase 
the salary of the police matron from 
th~ present amount which is $1400 
I think, to $1600 for the two year 
period and the two year period 
only. I am offering the amend
ment and moving its adoption: 

"Senate Amendment A to S. P. 
489, L. D. 911, 'An Act Amending 
the Charter of the City of Lewis
ton.' 

Amend said bill by adding at 
the end of that part of section 7 
thereof designated 'Sec. 11.' the 
following underlined sentence: 
'Provided, however, that for the 
ueriod between April 1, 1943. and 
March 31, 1945 the salary of said 
police matron shall be fixed at 
$1,600 per year.''' 

Senate Amendment A was adopt
ed. 

Thereupon, the rules were sus
pended and the bill as amended 
by Senate Amendment A was given 
its seeond reading and passed to be 
engrossed. 

Send down for concurrence. 

On motion by Mr. Boucher of 
Androscoggin, the Senate voted to 
take from the table Senate Report 

from the Committee on Legal Af
fairs "Ought to Pass in Second New 
Draft" on bill "An Act Amending 
the Charter of the City of Lewis
ton" (S. P. 488) tabled by that Sen
ator on April 26 pending acceptance 
of the report. 

Mr. BOUCHER of Androscoggin: 
I move the indefinite postponement 
of this bill. I won't go into any 
extensive discussion of the matter. 
I think it is useless so I won't waste 
a lot of your valuable time. I just 
want to state that my reasons for 
that motion are the same as for the 
previous bill. I believe that Lewis
ton should decide how much they 
should pay their police officials. 

Mr. PETERS of Androscoggin: 
Mr. President and members of the 
Senate, this bill increases the pay 
of the police officers in the city of 
Lewiston from, I think, $1760 that 
they are getting now to some $2000. 
It is a 200/< increase for a period of 
two years. It only increases the 
salaries of the patrolmen and the 
inspector who acts as a sort of lieu
tenant and the period is, I believe, 
from April 1, 1943 to March 31, 1945. 
I believe they deserve this raise. un
der all conditions and so forth. I 
don't have to go into all that but 
that is all the bill does and I sin
cerelv hope that the motion of the 
Senator from Androscog"in, Senator 
Buocher will not prevail. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
before the Senate is on the motion 
of the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Boucher for the indefinite 
postponement of Senate Paper 488. 
an Act Amending the Charter of 
the City of Lewiston. Is the Sen
a te ready for the question? 

A viva voce vote being had 
The motion to indefinitely post

pone did not prevail. 
Thereupon, on motion by Mr. 

Peters of Androscoggin, the Major
ity Report "Ought to Pass in Second 
New Draft" was accepted and the 
bill was given its first reading; and 
under suspension of the rules, the 
bill was given its second reading and 
passed to be engrossed. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

Mr VARNEY of York: Mr. Presi
dent, I rise to inquire if Legislative 
Document 561 bill "An Act Author
izing the Re-issuance of Bonds for 
the Purpose of Refunding Kennebec 
Bridge Bonds" is still in the posses
sion of the Senate. For the infor
mation of the Secretary, that was 
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Item 3 on this morning's calendar 
on page 2 under "House Committee 
Reports." The Senate accepted the 
"Ought Not to Pass" report of the 
committee this morning in concur
renc-". 

The PRESIDENT: In reply to the 
inquiry of the Senator from York, 
Senator Varney, the Chair will 
state that Legislative Document 561 
is in the possession of the Senate. 

Mr. VARNEY of York: Mr. Presi
dent, the situation has arisen where
by it might become important that 
we should take some action with 
refer-ence to these bonds and in or
der that the matter may still be 
before the legislature should that 
occasion arise I move that the Sen
ate reconsider its action of this 
morning whereby it accepted the 
"Ought Not to Pass" report of the 
committee. 

The motion prevailed. 
Thereupon, on further motion by 

the same Senator, the bill and ac
companying report were laid upon 
the table pending acceptance of the 
report in concurr-ence. 

On motion by Mr. Owen of Ken
nebec, the Senate voted to take 
from the table bill "An Act Pro
viding for the Licensing and Regu
lation of the Amusement Known as 
Five-In-A-Row" (L. D. 834) tabled 
by that Senator earlier in today's 
session pending motion to adopt 
Senate Amendment A. 

Mr. OWEN of Kennebec: Mr. 
President, am I correct in my un
derstanding that there is a motion 
before the Senate to adopt Senate 
Amendment A? 

The PRESIDENT: The Senator is 
correct. 

Mr. OWEN: Mr. President, this 
innocent little bill came into the 
Senate and was passed with the 
support of our most staid and pious 
members. It was difficult for me, 
in my unsophisUcated innocence to 
Imderstand the workings of the 
minds of some of the members of 
the legislative body, difficult for me 
to understand why in these times 
with such a manpower shortage and 
so much need for the investment of 
our savings in governm·ent bonds 
and war savings stamps, why some 
other method of amusement could 
not be adopted. If this amusement 
called Five-in-a-Row, which is be
fore the Senate for discussion, is 
not gambling then I don't see any 
reason why it needs call for any 

legislation and if it is gambling I 
am against it. I think that is my 
position. 

The mljority of the members of 
the Home adopted an amendment 
which in my opinion made the bill 
what the proponents of it claimed 
it was ir:. the first place but when 
it was returned to the Senate this 
morning, the fathers of it refused 
to claim it and the amendment was 
not adopted. 

The Senate Amendemnt which is 
now under consideration, as I read 
it, simply changes the number of 
participants or play-ers, or suckers, 
or whatever you want to call them, 
from fou:~ hundred to tw'O hundred 
and I don't see how it is going to 
prevent the objections which the 
opponent:, of the bill have, and I 
am still pr-ejudiced and narrow
minded and puritani-eal in my views 
and I am opposed to the bill. 

MI'. FHIEND of Somerset: Mr. 
President, I just want to say that 
House Amendment A was not in
troduced bv those who were in favor 
of the bill. It was introduced, I 
believe, by those who were 'Opposed 
to the bill and in order to kill the 
bill. 

Senate Amendment A was intro
duced soI:!ly to improve the bill and 
all that Senate Amendment A does 
-wfll, tt.e bill as it now is places 
no limit on the numbers that can 
play the game at one time and Sen
ate Amer:cdment A limits the num
ber to 200. It also reduces the li
cense fe" that charitable, educa
tional, fraternal, patriotic, religiOUS 
or veteran's organizations have to 
pay, from $50 down to $10. 

When] say that the amendment 
was introduced to improve the bill, 
it. improves the bill in this way, in 
that it would make it almost im
po-ssible for outside racketeers who 
want to come into the state of 
Maine and run big money games, 
to do so. With this limit on the 
number I)f players and with the 
limit of ten cents a card that each 
playpr can pay. it would make it 
practically impOSSible, and I believe 
Impossible, to run into a big money 
game. That was the reason for this 
'amendment and tho~e who are in 
favor of this bill desire to do every
thing possible to eliminate the big 
g'ame, th,! big money game. where 
they charge at the door and run it 
every night. 

So I very much hope that the 
motion to adopt Senate Amendment 
A will p:~evail. That motion has 
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be-2n presented by those who are in 
favor of the bill and wish to im
prove the bill. 

Mr. BROWN of Aroostook: Mr. 
President, I dislike to inject myself 
into this question because I have 
told all my views on it but I don't 
think that the amendment is a 
great deal of improvement. If it 
is true that you keep them down 
to the limit of ten cents or five 
cents, you might not attract quite 
so many big racketeers but you 
would have to have a member of 
the police watching every game 
because as soon as the policeman 
is gone it is easy enough to change 
the stakes of the game. Therefore 
I think that part of it is unreliable 
or at least would cost a great deal 
to enforce because you would have 
to watch it continuously. Again, I 
am not so much concerned about 
the class of people who have a lot 
of money to spend and want to 
spend it gambling. If they want to 
gamble they might just as well do it 
that way as any other way. But 1 
am concerned about the children 
and the families who are attracted 
by a ten cent game when they 
COUldn't sit in to a higher priced 
game and if there is anything that 
can clean out the savings of work
ing men any quicker than to have 
his wife and children playing Beano 
even at ten cents a card, I don't 
know what it is. I never was in 
favor of bringing up children to 
believe that they could get some
thing for nothing. It is a bad prin
ciple to inCUlcate into any child 
and that is the very thing that 
makes this so bad in my mind. As 
my brother has said, the women 
like to play it. I have seen slot 
machines which didn't vary much 
from this. The City of Palatka tried 
at one time to get all of its revenue 
from slot machines and every store 
on the street had a variety of slot 
machines. In a short time they 
changed that policy, but they had 
a fool'lsh idea that they could get 
money enough out of the suckers 
who played the machines to pay 
their city expenses, and I have 
actually seen a woman stand be
fore a machine and put all her 
money into it up to the last penny 
and then turn to her friends and 
cry and say, "That was all the 
money Fred gave me to buy meat 
with for dinner." I have seen the 
children put their last cent into 

it, money that had been given them 
for some other purpose. And Beano 
has the same attraction and I am 
still opposed to the bill and I am 
opposed to this amendment. 

Mr. VARNEY of York: Mr. Presi
dent, I went along with the bill the 
first time. I think my reason for 
doing so was because I understand 
that at the present time in Maine 
Beano is being played though prob
ably it is illegal and I also under
stand-and I cannot vouch for the 
truth of this-that when you start 
to do something that is illegal you 
have to go to the police depart
ment or some department and in 
some way or other persuade them 
to shut their eyes and let you go 
ahead and play, so that without any 
Beano law the door was wide open 
to racketeers to go to a police de
partment and get protection and 
operate then exclusively in that 
particular city where some good 
organization like the American Le
gion or a fair association would 
not stoop to trying to persuade a 
police department to let them play 
Beano and couldn't enjoy that 
privilege. 

Now, I think that this amend
ment is very objectionable and I 
know lawyers always say "This is 
unconstituUonal" but I -think this 
is unconstitutional in that the 
amendment puts it right back onto 
the selectmen of the town and gives 
them the absolute authority to say 
that John Jones can run a Beano 
game in their town but that the 
American Legion cannot. I think 
that is dearly class legislation and 
opens the door so that a racketeer 
can go to the selectman of the town 
and say, "You give me the right to 
run Beano in this town and see to 
it that nobody else runs a Beano 
game." 

Now, I don't want that to hap
pen. I don't think that was the 
intent of this amendment and I 
think this amendment could be very 
easily amended if you will simply 
give to the selectmen of the town 
the right to say whether Beano 
shall be brought into that town 
or not and then if you are going 
to let one man or one organiza
tion operate a Beano game let 
every organization or every man 
who can qualify so far as the chief 
of the state police is concerned op
erate Beano games in that town or 
community. 
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I make these brief remarks be
cause I am going to vote against 
the amendment for that reason, 

Mr. DOW of Oxford: Mr. Presi
dent, there is one thing in this bill 
that disturbs me and while I have 
voted for it so far, unless I can get 
that one particular question an
swered, I shall vote against it. I 
am wondering if what we call or 
understand the gJame of Five-in-'a
Row is to be is the same as Beano. 
In those sections which refer to the 
¥.am~ of Five..,in-a-Row it says, 

ThIs act shall not be applied to 
any other amusement or game." 
Does that mean that a person has 
g'ot to run what is known as Five
in-a-Row under tiilis bill and that 
other persons cannot play Beano? 
Unless I am satisfied that I am 
yoting for Beano and not only Five
m-a-Row I won't go along with the 
bill. Maybe someone can answer 
that for me. 

Mr. PETERS of Androscoggin: 
Mr. President, I believe that during 
the time which the bill was in 
hearing before the Legal Affairs 
Committee, I brought up that very 
question. And I ascertained from 
different sources who should know 
that Five-in-a-Row is not a patented 
game and that it means any game 
with five numbers in a row. That is, 
it doesn't apply particularly to the 
game known as Five-in-'a-Row and 
you could play Beano or Bingo, and 
there are a few other names and 
I don't know just what they are, 
off-hand, but it does include all 
those games and is not confined to 
the g'[l!me known as Five-in-a-Row. 

Mr. OWEN of Kennebec: Mr. 
President, I don't pretend to be an 
expert on this proposition at all 
but the first time I read the bill 
I was impressed by the fact that I 
couldn't discover anyone who could 
define it sufficiently to enlighten 
me, including an expert on these 
amusements, as to what this game 
was and my subsequent observa
tions have led me to believe that 
my first confusion wasn't entirely 
my own fault. I don't see anything 
in it which cannot apply to any 
game. There are other games which 
might have five in a row and as far 
as I can see you could play those, 
anything from checkers to strip 
poker and call it five in a row. 

Mr. DUNBAR of Washington: 
Mr. President, I have up to now 

refrained from injecting myself 
into any part of the debate related 
to the suhject matter and I shall 
be very brief. It is only in passing, 
that I might clear up what the 
Senator from Oxford, Senator Dow 
has asked as to whether or not the 
,game of Five-in-a-Row excludes 
Beano ane Bingo, so-called. 

I will SRY that the Senator from 
Androscoggin, Senator Peters is 
right when he states to you that in 
the hearing before the Committee, 
that question was answered to our 
satisfaction, that Beano, Bingo and 
Five-in-a-Row are 'an interchange
able. They are one and the same 
thing and as I understand it and 
have been what I consider reliably 
informed, the chief of the state 
police in attempting to enforce the 
law that ill now being violated con
siders that Beano and Bingo and 
Five-in-a-Roware 'all the same 
thing, that they are interchange
able word.s and I am given to un
derstand that if this bill passes 
that he in administering it will ad
minister it with the idea that 
Beano and Bingo and Five-in-a-Row 
are all om, and the same thing and 
interchangeable words. 

Mr. DOW of Oxford: Mr. Presi
dent, I wish to thank the Senator 
from Washington, Senator Dunbar, 
but it still doesn't answer my ques
tion. I have heard that the present 
chief of the state police may get 
through before long, may go to war 
or something, and how about his 
successor? If it is true that it in
cludes the other games why not put 
in the words "Beano," and "Bingo" 
and not have to worry about them. 

Mr. GOOD of Aroostook: Mr. 
President, I had hoped that Beano 
was all over but from the remarks 
that my brother made a few 
moments ago about the pious and 
upstanding: member of the legisla
ture, I assumed that he meant me. 
I noticed a short time ago that 
there was a bill in here to close the 
beer parlors and some good pious 
members didn't support it, but be 
that as it may as soon as I got the 
information that this would not in
clude Beano I immediately went to 
the telepheme because I had voted 
on the bill and I wanted the people 
to know why I voted as I did, people 
that have been playing Beano, all 
the state of Maine everywhere, in 
the fairs, at the Fish and Game 
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field days, at church entertain
ments and at the Legiannaires 
meetings. Thase peaple have been 
playing illegally. So' I immediately 
went to' the telephane and called 
the chief af palice and I asked him. 
I said, "Yau are aware af this 
Beano bill under cansideratian," 
and he said, "Well aware of it." 
And I said, "DO' yau knaw that un
der the bill yau have the pawer 
to' cantral it?" And he said, "I un
derstand that." I said, "Just what 
daes it mean; daes it mean that any 
fraternal arganizatian can play 
Beano. or is it a pl'Ofessional ,game 
of Five-in-a-Row?" I sa:id, "if it is 
Five-in-a-Row I ,am done naw; if it 
is what I think it means, I am gaing 
to' suppart it." And he said, "I have 
got all the power according to that 
bill that I need; I have gat my 
rules and regulatians drawn up now 
and I am giving yau my word that 
there will be no racketeer came into 
the state af Maine and make a 
racket aut of Beano, and any fra
ternal arganizatian or church or
ganizatian ar the legionnaires that 
want to play Beano can play Beano 
and I will see that they can and 
that no racketeers will come in here 
and cammercialize on it." 

Tha.t is exactly what he told me 
this afternoan aver the telephone. 
I still believe that if we are going 
to' allow peaple to play it we shauld 
legalille it. I still feel that I am 
right and I am gaing to vate that 
way until I am shown that I am 
wrang. 

Mr. BISHOP of Sagadahoc: Mr. 
President, I am not sure that at 
this time of day, the Senators will 
be glad to hear from me again. I 
wish to state here that at the first 
of the session, the proponents were 
hunting for a father to this bill. 
They approached me to present it. 
I made this statement: "If you 
want your bill to lose, let me put it 
in for you." I wish now I had tak
en it. We have talked Beano and 
Five-in-a-Row as much 'as we nave 
talked about any other matter be
fore the legislature. We have had 
amendments offered pro and con 
and we have just heard the state
ment fram the Senator fram 
Aroostook, Senator Good, that if 
we are going to play Beano, let us 
legalille it. 

Now we have lottery tickets sold 
within this state, so by the same 
reasaning let us legalize them. 

Is that sound argument? DO' we 
carrect a vice by legalizing it? I 
hope that answers that question. 
Furthermare they have lowered the 
license fee for churches from $50 
to $10 so now if the churches wish 
to gamble, all they have to do is to 
go and buy a ten dollar license. I 
talked with the present Papa of 
this bill abaut it and he was a bit 
panicky because he daesn't knaw 
much about the bill anyway. He 
said, "Well, yau can take that out," 
and yet it has been amended twice 
and it has nat been taken out. That 
shows- how much the present Papa 
knows about this bill. 

I still think it is wrong and even 
if it is late, I have taken the time 
to speak on this. I don't think 
that schools or charitable organiza
tions should pay any fee and I 
dan't think you should ask a 
church to buy a license to play the 
game. 

Mr. McGLAUFLIN of Cumber
land: Mr. President, I just want to 
ask if Senator Good ever saw Beano 
played at Old Orchard? 

The PRESIDENT: The Senator 
from Aroastoak, Senator Good may 
answer if he wishes. 

Mr. GOOD: Mr. President, I nev
er did see it played in Old Orchard 
but I have seen it played in Aroos
took County and that is the only 
place. 

Mr. BOUCHER of Androscoggin: 
Mr. President, my good friend Sen
atar Dow brought in the questian of 
other games. I think he has for
gotten another game, three ina 
row, and that is, "Tick-tack-toe." 
Let's have that in the amendment. 

Mr. OWEN of Kennebec: Mr. 
President, I fail to see the logic or 
reasoning that is intended to con
vince us that if the chief of the 
highway police has not been suc
cessful in cleaning up and abol
ishing this game when it is illegal, 
that there is anything more going 
to be accomplished by making it 
legal and allowing it. 

The PRESIDENT: The question 
befare the Senate is on the mo
tion to adopt, Senate Amendment A 
to Legislative Do.cument 834. Is the 
Senate ready for the question? 

Mr. FRIEND of Somerset: Mr. 
President, when tJhe vote is taken 
I ask far a division. 
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A division of the Senate was had 
Twenty having voted in the af

firmative and ten opposed, Senate 
Amendment A was adopted in non
concurrence. 

Thereupon, on motion by Mr. 
Friend of Somerset, the bill as 
amended by Senate Amendment A 

was passed to be eng,rossed in non
concurrence. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

On motion by Mr. Elliot of Knox 
Adjourned until ten o'clock to

morrow morning. 




